

ECONOMIC REPORT

KANSAS CHILD SUPPORT SCHEDULES, 2019

March 26, 2019

Prepared by Jodi Pelkowski, Ph.D.

Table of Contents

Economic Review of the Kansas Child Support Schedules	1
Technical Report	2
Determining the 2019 Child Support Schedules (by William T. Terrell and Jodi	
Pelkowski, Economists*)	2
Basic Child Support Models used by States	23
Income Shares Model	23
Percentage of Obligor-Only Income (Wisconsin-Style)	23
Melson Formula	24
Cost Shares	24
Basic Description of Kansas Child Support Schedules	24
USDA and CES Details	26
Discussion of Proposed Changes in Child Support Schedules	30
Plausible Reasons for Decreases in Expenditures at Higher Income Levels	31
Comparison of Kansas Child Support Schedules with Other Estimates	35
Comparison with Alternate Estimates	37
Labor Market in Kansas	39
Conclusion	43
References	44
Appendix 1: 2019 Comparison Charts and Graphs	46

Economic Review of the Kansas Child Support Schedules

Federal law mandates that states develop and adopt one set of guidelines for courts to use as a rebuttal presumption for child support orders. Shortly after the national mandate, an advisory panel was convened as part of the 1984-1987 National Support Guidelines Project to help provide direction to states in their development of guidelines. Some of the committee recommendations include that: parents share financial responsibility of children according to their available income in a prorated manner; basic needs of the child should be met while also allowing the child to share in the standard of living of the obligated parent; and, each parent's subsistence needs be taken into consideration but that a minimum order amount be established rather than setting an award of zero.¹ States are to review the economic evidence of the cost of raising children at least once every four years. In the review, states are asked to consider economic data on the cost of raising children as well as labor market data.

This report first provides the technical report, "Determining the 2019 Child Support Schedules," that has typically been provided with the equations used to develop the child support schedules. This is followed by the child support schedules or tables for families with one, two, three, four, five, and six children. Then, a narrative explanation of the methodology used and a description of the tables follow. This is followed by a comparison of alternative methodologies of child support expenditures. Finally, a review of the current labor market conditions in Kansas is presented. Appendix 1 provides abbreviated charts and graphs to illustrate the proposed changes in the child support tables.

¹ Williams, Robert G. "Guidelines for Setting Levels of Child Support Orders." *Family Law Quarterly*, vol. 21, no. 3, 1987, pp. 281–324. JSTOR, <u>www.jstor.org/stable/25739752</u>.

Technical Report

<u>Determining the 2019 Child Support Schedules</u> (by William T. Terrell and Jodi Pelkowski, Economists*)

Procedures employed in deriving the schedules involve estimation of spending on one child aged 12-18 years old as a function of gross monthly income in families with one, two and three children. The three-child per capita results are extended to families of four, five and six similarly aged children by means of constant divisors that allow for economies of scale. Per capita measures for younger children (ages 0-5 and 6-11) are computed from the foregoing six functions by means of age indexes. The latter provide reliable measure of spending on younger children as a proportion of that characterizing those that are aged 12-18. With expenditures as a function of gross income completed for all family sizes and ages of children, a minimum policy standard is established by recognizing that two households in place of one undergo certain costs that must be subtracted from spending on children (at each level of gross income). After these reductions an allowance is made for families at or below the poverty guidelines. At this point one is able to compute the schedules that accompany the administrative order.

The main objective of these procedures is to take advantage of the findings of more elaborate and very expensive studies of expenditures on children as a function of gross income. Such efforts regularly rely upon individual household data (thousands of data points) collected by the Census Bureau on behalf of the Bureau of Labor Statistics in the Consumer Expenditure Survey. Child expenditures functions contained in these studies involve what in mathematics is called a power function, or, a function that is linear in logarithmic form. Once this is known, then it becomes possible to use expenditure survey data that has already been grouped into income classes by family size in the interest of updating the child support schedules. Further, one can easily provide some safeguards in using grouped data that would be difficult to execute with thousands of individual observations.

2

Consumer Expenditure Survey data for 2016-2017 underlie the spending estimates.² Data on an annual basis were collected for households of three, four and five or more persons. This set consists of 25 income classes and for each class the following series are collected: family size, annual expenditures, before-tax income, and after-tax income. Due to certain problems of income underreporting and overstated spending relative to income four income classes were excised. All four low-income classes showed spending that was more than 3 times before-tax income. Of the 21 remaining data sets seven revealed consumption spending that is less than before-tax income. After-tax income is a more reliable upper limit on spending for the purpose of child support.

Statistical techniques are employed that treat both per capita consumption spending as a percent of gross income and per capita after-tax income as a percent of gross monthly income as alternative dependent variables in functions of gross monthly income and family size. The former is known as the Equal Share Family Expenditure Model (ESFEM) and the latter is given the rubric Equal Share After-Tax Income Model (ESATIM). The total data set is pooled (n = 21) for each of these regression equations and dummy variables are used for family size. All variables are transformed to logarithms (base *e*) and the two resulting linear equations for two dependent variables show coefficients of multiple determination greater than .98 with 18 degrees of freedom. This means that only two percent of the variation in the dependent variables is not associated with gross monthly income and family size. Gross monthly income is a very reliable measure from which to determine expenditure and after-tax income shares.

² This is the latest version of the publicly available Consumer Expenditure Survey available when estimates were produced.

	ESFEM	[ESATIN	N
No. Children	ln a	b	ln a	b
1	7.895256678	-0.525946767	4.99506659	-0.18085443
2	7.65086051	-0.525946767	4.75787062	-0.18085443
3	7.37045338	-0.525946767	4.44400269	-0.18085443

Initial regression results for the two models (ESFEM and ESATIM) follow in logarithmic form: $\ln Y = \ln a + b \ln X$. Note that the fact of constant values of <u>b</u> no matter family size is a consequence of using dummy variables.

These equations have been examined in non-logarithmic form. For low to lowmiddle levels of monthly gross income, per capita after-tax income is actually less than the per capita measure of consumption spending. Thus, the spending measure for a child aged 12-18 years needs to be adjusted downward so that the resulting function is below both of the equal share equations. Further, one aim of developing conservative spending equations is that the portion of gross income concerned remains constant at incomes less than or equal to the poverty guideline for the contiguous 48 states. This provides a point of gross monthly income equal to the poverty guideline (X coordinate). The corresponding percentage of income (Y coordinate) is computed from the ESATIM function at 1.25 times the poverty guideline. The result is a single point on the desired spending function, such point being less than the ESATIM function. Given this point, all one needs to establish a linear equation is the slope. The new slope is a weighted average of the <u>b</u> shown above, the weights being .6 for the ESFEM column and .4 for the ESATIM column. The new equations representing the share of gross income that is spent per older teenage child follow in logarithmic form. These functions are referenced by the term Feasible Equal Share Poverty Adjusted Model (FESPAM).

Family	Number of	Poverty	1.25 Poverty	FE	SPAM
Size	Children	Level(\$)	Level(\$)	ln a	b
3	1	1750	2200	6.4998391	-0.3879098
4	2	2100	2650	6.2997100	-0.3879098
5	3	2500	3150	6.0222161	-0.3879098

Note that the 2018 annual poverty guidelines are divided by 12 and rounded up to the nearest \$50 in order to obtain the monthly levels. In turn, the latter are multiplied by 1.25 and the result rounded up to the nearest \$50 for the purpose of computing new ordinates (the Y coordinate that corresponds to X = poverty level income).

At the risk of some redundancy these three FESPAM equations are transformed from logarithmic form to arithmetic form. The latter are power functions that predict (Y) the percent of gross income spent on an older child (ages 12-18) as a function of gross monthly income (I): $Y = A(I)^b$, where ^ indicates exponentiation and <u>A</u> = antilog [ln a]. Further, the power function applying to three-child families is extended to a) families with four children by dividing A by 1.167; b) families with five children, division of A by 1.31; c) families with six children, division of A by 1.44. These constant divisors account for both the increase in family size and the scale economies that characterize purchasing for larger families. The table below shows the 2018 Poverty Monthly Rate (rounded up to nearest \$50).

Number of	2018 Poverty	FESPAM in	Per Cent
Children	Monthly Rate (\$)	Factor A	Exponent b
1	1750	665.03462	-0.3879098
2	2100	544.41402	-0.3879098
3	2500	412.49171	-0.3879098
4	2850	353.46333	-0.3879098
5	3200	314.87917	-0.3879098
6	3550	286.45258	-0.3879098

These equations can be used to compute estimated expenditures per older child as a function of gross monthly income and number of children. However, these are not suited to the task of developing child support schedules because they fail to recognize that extra costs appear upon dissolving a marriage (dissolution burden) or, what may be the other side of the same coin, the minimum policy standard to be set by the courtappointed advisory commission, That is, if the standard is set below the expenditure equations, the difference could be referenced by the term *dissolution burden*. Alternatively, if one begins by subtracting an estimated dissolution burden then the resulting equation for the child support schedule could be labeled as a *policy standard*.

The *dissolution burden* and corresponding mathematical adjustment, is used to recognize that instead of one intact household paying for housing, utilities, homeowners or renters insurance, etc. there are now two households each paying these expenses. The sum of each household paying for these separately is likely more than for just one joint household. Therefore, the duplicated expenses lead to less discretionary funds available to spend on individuals within the household. The *dissolution burden* applies equally to both households that have shared custody as well as those where custody resides primarily with one parent.

The following table presents the child's dollar share of a dissolution burden that is subtracted from the FESPAM equations (above) at two values of gross monthly income. One of these is the monthly poverty level. The other is determined by the monthly gross income that has been established by the advisory commission as the maximum income for the printed child support schedules, *viz.*, \$15,500.³ Recall that adjusting linear equations (even in logarithms) requires either a point and a slope (as above) or, two new points, as at present. Once these child burdens have been removed from the expenditure equations, the new power functions are used to compute the child support schedules up through the gross monthly income of \$15,500. These functions are sometimes referenced as BURDEN equations. They are presented below in arithmetic form $Y = A(I)^B$, where Y is child support basic obligation in dollars per month, I is gross monthly income and the carat (^) indicates exponentiation.

³ The adjustment at the poverty level is based upon the difference between the poverty level for a oneperson family and a three-person family. Using 2018 poverty level measures, this is a difference of \$700. This value is used as the adjustment for the 1-child and 3-child family. Approximately 1.25 of this amount is used for the 2-child family (\$850). A comparable adjustment for the three family sizes has been made since Dr. Terrell's model was initially adopted. It allows for a smooth transition across family size. Over time and as the model has been replicated with updated CES data, the adjustment has been consistent and based upon new poverty level data. At the high end of the tables, the downward adjustment is \$2100 for one- and three-child families, and \$3400 for the two-child family. This is comparable to the housing expenditures of a household in the Consumer Expenditure Survey at higher income levels. It is again consistent with adjustments made in previous versions of the child support schedules.

Number of	Child Share of \$	Burden Deducted		
Kids	At Poverty	At \$15,500	Factor A	Exponent B
1	257.00	330.82	1.142766	0.779538
2	231.03	438.47	1.263165	0.737837
3	138.81	205.19	1.355470	0.712344
4	109.21	175.83	1.161499	0.712344
5	90.08	156.63	1.034710	0.712344
6	76.40	142.49	0.941299	0.712344

Coefficients for the BURDEN equation (last two columns) provide the functions that are used to compute the child support schedules at gross monthly incomes above the poverty level and up to the income of \$15,500. The complete functions also appear in the single table of functions attached to the proposed administrative order. For gross monthly incomes at or below the poverty income, these same functions are used to compute the support amount as a proportion of income exactly at the poverty level. Then this proportion is held constant for calculating child support at lower incomes. The relevant proportions are shown in the first column of the table accompanying the administrative order. The same table, as well as a footnote to the six basic obligation schedules, provides the functions for computing child support at incomes greater than \$15,500 per month. These begin at an income greater than \$15,500 (no matter how close to \$15,500) and the exponent (0.6120902) is merely that pertaining to the FESPAM equations above plus the number one (1): 1 -0.3879098= 0.6120902.

This last result concerns a technical point that is well known in mathematical economics. The exponent for the power functions showing dollar measures, say child support, that depend on gross income reveal what is called the *income elasticity of expenditure*. This is the percentage change in outlay (whether spending or child support) divided by the attending percentage change in income. For example, the coefficient in the above table for a one older child family is 0.78. This means that on a cross-section basis (across families at a particular date as opposed to families over time) a ten percent increase in income (.10) leads to a 7.8 percent increase (.078) in child support. By and large, this result stems from safeguards discussed earlier in this section. Studies that do not account for certain biases in the underlying data will find exponents for expenditure percentages on the order of .8. When these are converted to dollar equations, the

exponents are near .2 (1-.8 = .2). See the study published by the Virginia Assembly (Richmond VA) for an example of this outcome.

As in past guidelines, the child support equations for the older child (age 12-18) lead to support amounts for younger age groups by means of certain measures that derive from the work of Mark Lino, Ph.D., in the Center for Nutrition Policy and Promotion, U.S. Department of Agriculture. The advisory commission examined the estimates from the "Expenditures on Children by Families, 2015" report by Lino et al.⁴ Total expenditures less health, care child care and education indicate that spending on younger children is gradually approaching that for older children. Consistent with the last version of the child support guidelines and upon inspection of the data in Lino et al.'s report, the age brackets remain given as 0-5, 6-11, and 12-18. These age brackets are consistent with the timing of the increase in expenditures as children age (according to Lino et. al.'s work). It is worth noting that these age groups match closely to the age in which children move from pre-school to elementary school, and from elementary to junior high school. For comparison purposes, the percentage of spending on younger children in the age groups based on Lino's 2014 and Lino et al.'s 2017 reports are shown below for three different income levels in each year.

⁴ See Table 4: Estimated annual expenditures on a child by married-couple families, urban Midwest, 2015 in Lino, M., Kuczynski, K., Rodriguez, N., and Schap, T. (2017). "Expenditures on Children by Families, 2015." Miscellaneous Publication No. 1528-2015. U.S. Department of Agriculture, Center for Nutrition Policy and Promotion. Prior reports were authored by Mark Lino. This latest published report from the USDA has Lino collaborating with other researchers/authors.

Year of USDA	2014	2017
Publication		
Age Group:	0-5	0-5
Low Income	80.2	81.7
Middle Income	82.5	83.1
Upper Income	87.7	86.1
Age Group:	6-11	6-11
Low Income	91.7	94.1
Middle Income	92.9	94.2
Upper Income	94.8	94.4

As is demonstrated in the table above, the percentage of expenditures spent on the youngest age group has increased slightly for the low income and middle income. Therefore, it is proposed that the percentages for the 2019 child support schedules be changed from 80 in the current administrative order to 84 for children aged 0 - 5 years and from 92 to 94 for children in the school age years 6 - 11. For children age 12-18, the percentage for the 2019 child support schedule is 100%. These percentages appear in footnotes to the child support schedules and in the table of support functions in the proposed administrative order.

*This report is largely based off of the original work of William Terrell. Jodi Pelkowski updated his work with current data and empirical analysis. Supplemental information has also been added to clarify the methodology used and conclusions of the analysis. All revisions to the document after 2003 have been made by Jodi Pelkowski.

SUPPORT FUNCTIONS FOR A CHILD AGED 12-18* C = Support in dollars per month per child. I = Combined gross monthly income ^ = Exponentiation

Number of Children	Income up to Poverty Level**	Poverty Level Income to \$15,500	Income Above \$15,500
1	$\frac{0 < I \le \$1750}{C = 0.2203(I)}$	$\frac{\$1750 < I \le \$15,500}{C = 1.142766(I)^{\circ}0.779538}$	$C = 5.749332(I)^{0.612090}$
2	$\frac{0 < I \le \$2100}{C = 0.1700(I)}$	<u>\$2100 < I < \$15,500</u> C =1.263165(I)^0.737837	$\frac{I \ge \$15,500}{C = 4.24994(1)^{\circ}0.612090}$
3	$\frac{0 < I \le \$2500}{C = 0.1428(I)}$	$\frac{\$2500 < I \le \$15,500}{C = 1.355470(I)^{0.712344}}$	$C = 3.566057(I)^{0.612090}$
4	$\frac{0 < I \le \$2850}{C = 0.1178(I)}$	$\frac{\$2850 < I \le \$15,500}{C = 1.161499(I)^{0.712344}}$	$C = 3.055748(I)^{0.612090}$
5	$\frac{0 < I \le \$3200}{C = 0.1015(I)}$	$\frac{\$3200 < I \le \$15,500}{C = 1.034710(I)^{0.712344}}$	$C = 2.722181(I)^{0.612090}$
6	$\frac{0 < I \le \$3550}{C = 0.0896(I)}$	$\frac{\$3550 < I \le \$15,500}{C = 0.941299(I)^{0.712344}}$	$C = 2.476429(I)^{0.612090}$

* For younger child equations multiply these functions by 0.84 for children ages 0 to 5 and by 0.94 for children ages 6 to 11.

** Annual poverty rates are divided by 12 and rounded up to the nearest \$50.

March 2019

Combined	Support Amor	unt (\$ Per Ch	ild)	Combined	Support Amo	unt (S Per Cl	nild)	Combined	Support Amo	unt (S Per Chi	ild)
Gress	Age	Group		Gross	Age	Group		Gross	Age	Group	
Monthly	Age	Age	Age	Monthly	Age	Age	Age	Monthly	Age	Age	Age
Income	0-5	6-11	12-18	Income	0-5	6-11	12-18	Income	0-5	6-11	12-18
50	9	10	11	2400	414	464	493	6700	922	1032	1098
100	19	21	22	2500	428	479	509	6800	933	1044	1111
150	28	31	33	2600	441	493	525	6900	944	1056	1123
200	37	41	44	2700	454	508	541	7000	954	1068	1136
250	46	52	55	2800	467	523	556	7100	965	1080	1149
300	56	62	66	2900	480	537	572	7200	975	1091	1161
350	65	72	77	3000	493	552	587	7300	986	1103	1174
400	74	83	88	3100	506	566	602	7400	996	1115	1186
450	83	03	00	3200	518	580	617	7500	1007	1127	1100
500	03	104	110	3300	531	504	632	7600	1017	1138	1211
550	102	114	121	3400	543	608	647	7700	1028	1150	1224
600	111	124	132	3500	556	622	667	7800	1038	1163	1236
650	120	135	143	3600	568	636	676	7900	1040	1173	1248
700	130	145	154	3700	590	650	601	8000	1050	1105	1240
750	120	155	165	2900	502	662	705	9100	1059	1105	1272
800	148	166	176	3000	605	677	700	8200	1009	1208	12/5
850	157	176	197	4000	617	600	734	8200	1000	1210	1207
000	167	106	100	4000	610	304	740	9400	1100	1221	1200
900	176	107	190	4100	641	717	767	9500	1110	1201	1209
1000	105	197	209	4200	652	720	703	9600	1120	1242	1324
1000	104	207	220	4300	664	730	701	9700	1120	1254	1334
1050	194	217	251	4400	676	757	/91	8200	1150	1205	1340
1100	204	220	242	4500	600	737	803	8000	1141	12/0	1330
1150	215	238	200	4000	088	7/0	819	8900	1151	1268	13/0
1200	222	248	204	4/00	099	785	833	9000	1101	1299	1384
1250	231	259	2/3	4800	/11	/90	840	9100	11/1	1310	1394
1300	241	209	280	4900	123	809	800	9200	1181	1321	1400
1350	250	280	297	5000	/34	821	8/4	9300	1191	1555	1418
1400	259	290	308	5100	745	854	88/	9400	1201	1344	1429
1450	208	300	519	5200	157	847	901	9500	1211	1333	1441
1500	2/8	511	550	5300	/08	800	914	9600	1221	1300	1455
1550	287	521	341	5400	7/9	8/2	928	9700	1230	15//	1400
1000	290	331	352	5500	791	885	941	9800	1240	1388	14//
1650	305	342	363	5600	802	897	955	9900	1250	1399	1488
1700	315	352	375	5700	813	910	968	10000	1260	1410	1500
1750	324	362	386	5800	824	922	981	10100	1270	1421	1512
1800	331	370	394	5900	835	935	994	10200	1280	1432	1523
1850	338	378	403	6000	846	947	1007	10300	1289	1443	1535
1900	345	386	411	6100	857	959	1020	10400	1299	1454	1547
1950	352	394	419	6200	868	971	1033	10500	1309	1465	1558
2000	359	402	428	6300	879	984	1046	10600	1319	1476	1570
2100	373	418	444	6400	890	996	1059	10700	1328	1486	1581
2200	387	433	461	6500	901	1008	1072	10800	1338	1497	1593
2300	401	448	477	6600	011	1020	1085	10000	1348	1508	1604

ONE CHILD FAMILIES: CHILD SUPPORT SCHEDULE

*2018 Poverty Level is \$1750. **The schedules show the nearest dollar value based on support functions. The numerical values for the 0-5 and 6-11 age ranges are calculated by multiplying 0.84 and 0.94, respectively, by the 12-18 year old non-rounded calculated value.

Cambined	Support Amer	and of Base Chi	all the second s	Combined	Support & res	unt /S Ber Ch	alle.	Combined	Support Amount (5 Per Child)			
Green	Age Group			Gmas	Age (Genues	ine)	Grass	Are Group			
Manthly	Arr	Age	Apr	Monthly	Ace	Am	Are	Monthly	Arr	Apr	Age	
Income	0-5	6-11	12-18	Income	0-5	6-11	12-18	Income	0-5	6-11	12-18	
11000	1257	1510	1616	15000	1770	1024	2059					
11100	1267	1520	1617	15100	1727	1044	2000	1				
11200	1276	1540	1620	15200	1746	1054	2000	1				
11200	1370	1551	1650	15200	1755	1064	2075					
11400	1306	1563	1661	15400	1755	1074	2090					
11500	1405	1572	1673	15500	1773	1094	2111					
11600	1415	1502	1694	10000	1//3	1904	2111					
11700	1415	1504	1605									
11/00	1424	1.094	1093									
11000	1454	1616	1707									
11900	1445	1015	1/18									
12000	1452	1025	1/29									
12100	1402	1050	1740									
12200	1471	1646	1752									
12300	1481	1657	1763									
12400	1490	1667	1774									
12500	1499	1678	1785									
12600	1509	1688	1796									
12700	1518	1699	1807									
12800	1527	1709	1818									
12900	1537	1720	1829									
13000	1546	1730	1840									
13100	1555	1740	1852									
13200	1565	1751	1863									
13300	1574	1761	1874									
13400	1583	1771	1884									
13500	1592	1782	1895									
13600	1601	1792	1906									
13700	1611	1802	1917									
13800	1620	1813	1928									
13900	1629	1823	1939									
14000	1638	1833	1950									
14100	1647	1843	1961									
14200	1656	1853	1972									
14300	1665	1863	1092									
14400	1674	1874	1003									
14500	1682	1994	2004									
14600	1601	1904	2015									
14000	1701	1004	2013									
14/00	1701	1014	2020									
14000	1710	1914	2030									

 2018 Poverty Level is \$1750.
 **The schedules show the nearest dollar value based on support functions. The numerical values for the 0-5 and 6-11 age ranges are calculated by multiplying 0.84 and 0.94, respectively, by the 12-18 year old non-rounded calculated value. To determine child support at higher income levels: Age 12-18: Raise income to the power .61209 and multiply the result by 5.749332. Age 6-11: Determine child support for Age 12-18 and then multiply by 0.94. Age 0-5: Determine child support for Age 12-18 and then multiply by 0.84.

March 2019

Combined	Serrort Arro	unt (S Per Ch	(bőr	Combined	Support Am	unt (S Per Cl	(blir	Combined	Support Amo	unt (SPer Ch	(bfr
Gross	Are	Group	and y	Gruns	Age	Group		Grass	Age Group		
Manthly	Arr	Arr	Are	Monthly	An	Am	Aar	Monthly	Are	Arr	Are
Income	0-5	6-11	12-18	Income	0-5	6-11	12-18	Income	0.5	6-11	12-18
						170	204		204	200	0.40
50		8	9	2400	351	370	394	0700	/00	790	840
100	14	10	1/	2500	341	382	400	6800	/14	/99	850
120	21	24	20	2000	100	393	418	0900	/21	807	8.25
200	29	32	34	2/00	301	404	450	7000	129	810	808
250	50	40	45	2800	5/1	415	441	7100	151	824	8//
300	43	48	21	2900	180	420	400	7200	/44	833	880
350	20	20	00	3000	390	45/	400	7300	/52	842	895
400	57	64	68	3100	400	447	476	7400	760	850	904
450	04	/2	11	3200	409	458	48/	7500	/6/	859	913
500	71	80	85	3300	419	468	498	7600	775	867	922
550	79	88	94	3400	428	479	509	7700	782	875	931
600	86	96	102	3500	437	489	520	7800	790	884	940
650	93	104	111	3600	446	500	531	7900	797	892	949
700	100	112	119	3700	456	510	542	8000	805	900	958
750	107	120	128	3800	465	520	553	8100	812	909	967
800	114	128	136	3900	474	530	564	8200	819	917	975
850	121	136	145	4000	482	540	574	8300	827	925	984
900	129	144	153	4100	491	550	585	8400	834	933	993
950	136	152	162	4200	500	560	595	8500	841	942	1002
1000	143	160	170	4300	509	570	606	8600	849	950	1010
1050	150	168	179	4400	518	579	616	8700	856	958	1019
1100	157	176	187	4500	526	589	627	8800	863	966	1028
1150	164	184	196	4600	535	599	637	8900	870	974	1036
1200	171	192	204	4700	543	608	647	9000	878	982	1045
1250	179	200	213	4800	552	618	657	9100	885	990	1053
1300	186	208	221	4900	560	627	667	9200	892	998	1062
1350	193	216	230	5000	569	637	677	9300	899	1006	1070
1400	200	224	238	5100	577	646	687	9400	906	1014	1079
1450	207	232	247	5200	586	655	697	9500	913	1022	1087
1500	214	240	255	5300	504	665	707	9600	920	1030	1096
1550	221	248	264	5400	602	674	717	9700	928	1038	1104
1600	228	256	272	5500	610	683	727	0900	035	1046	1113
1650	236	264	281	5600	618	601	736	0000	042	1054	1121
1700	243	272	280	5700	627	701	746	10000	040	1062	1120
1750	250	280	208	5800	635	710	756	10100	056	1060	1139
1900	257	200	306	5000	613	710	765	10200	063	1077	1146
1950	251	200	215	6000	651	719	775	10200	070	1005	1154
1000	204	304	202	6100	650	727	704	10400	076	1003	1167
1050	271	210	223	6300	667	746	704	10400	002	1100	1171
1990	2/8	312	334	6200	675	740	003	10000	963	1100	1170
2000	280	320	340	0300	0/5	755	805	10000	990	1108	11/9
2100	300	330	337	6500	602	704	812	10/00	1004	1110	118/
2200	510	34/	3/0	0500	690	7/2	822	10000	1004	1124	1193

*2018 Poverty Level is \$2100.
**The schedules show the nearest dollar value based on support functions. The numerical values for the 0-5 and 6-11 age ranges are calculated by multiplying 0.84 and 0.94, respectively, by the 12-18 year old non-rounded calculated value.

Combined	Support Amo	unt (S Per Ch	(bin	Combined	Support Am	unt (S Per C	hild)	Combined	Support Amount (\$ Per Child)		
Gross	Age	Group		Gross	Age	Group		Grass	Ag	e Group	000.510
Monthly	Age	Age	Age	Monthly	Age	Age	Age	Monthly	Age	Age	Age
Income	0.5	6-11	12-18	Income	0-5	6-11	12-18	Income	0.5	6-11	12-18
100000							1.000	-	6.00		
11000	1018	1139	1212	15000	1279	1432	1523	1			
11100	1025	1147	1220	15100	1286	1439	1531				
11200	1031	1154	1228	15200	1292	1446	1538				
11300	1038	1162	1236	15300	1298	1453	1546				
11400	1045	1169	1244	15400	1305	1460	1553				
11500	1052	1177	1252	15500	1311	1467	1560				
11600	1058	1184	1260								
11700	1065	1192	1268								
11800	1072	1199	1276								
11900	1079	1207	1284	•							
12000	1085	1214	1292	•							
12100	1092	1222	1300								
12200	1099	1229	1308								
12300	1105	1237	1316								
12400	1112	1244	1324								
12500	1118	1252	1331								
12600	1125	1259	1339								
12700	1132	1266	1347	1							
12800	1138	1274	1355								
12900	1145	1281	1363								
13000	1151	1288	1371								
13100	1158	1296	1378								
13200	1164	1303	1386								
13300	1171	1310	1394								
13400	1177	1317	1401								
13500	1184	1325	1409								
13600	1190	1332	1417	1							
13700	1197	1339	1425								
13800	1203	1346	1432								
13900	1210	1353	1440								
14000	1216	1361	1448								
14100	1222	1369	1455								
14200	1220	1375	1463								
14300	1235	1382	1470								
14400	1241	1380	1479								
14500	1249	1306	1495	1							
14600	1254	1402	1402								
14700	1260	1411	1501								
14/00	1200	1410	1500								
14000	120/	1475	1500								

2018 Poverty Level is \$2100.
 **The schedules show the nearest dollar value based on support functions. The numerical values for the 0-5 and 6-11 age ranges are calculated by multiplying 0.84 and 0.94, respectively, by the 12-18 year old non-rounded calculated value. To determine child support at higher income levels:
 Age 12-18: Raise income to the power .61209 and multiply the result by 4.24994.
 Age 6-11: Determine child support for Age 12-18 and then multiply by 0.94.
 Age 0-5: Determine child support for Age 12-18 and then multiply by 0.84.

March 2019

				Dollar	s Per Mont	n Per Child	1.4		-		
Combined	Sepport Amo	unt (S Per Ch	(bin	Combined	Support Amo	sunt (S Per Cl	nild)	Combined	Support Amount (\$ Per Child)		
Gross	Age	Group		Gruss	Age	Group		Gross	Age	Group	
Monthly	Age 0-5	Age 6-11	Age 12-18	Monthly	Age 0-5	Age 6-11	Age 12-18	Monthly	Age 0-5	Age 6-11	Age 12-18
50	6	7	-	2400	200	322	243	6700	605	677	730
100	12	12	14	2500	300	336	357	6900	612	684	720
150	12	20	21	2600	308	345	367	6000	618	607	736
200	24	27	20	2700	317	354	377	7000	674	600	743
250	30	24	36	2800	325	364	397	7100	631	706	751
300	36	40	43	2000	333	373	307	7200	637	713	758
350	42	47	50	3000	341	382	406	7300	643	720	766
400	48	54	57	3100	340	301	416	7400	650	727	773
450	54	60	64	3200	357	400	426	7500	656	734	781
500	60	67	71	3300	365	400	435	7600	662	741	799
550	66	74	70	3400	373	419	444	7700	668	749	705
600	70	91	9.6	3500	391	426	454	7900	674	755	803
650	78	87	03	3600	390	435	463	7000	680	761	810
700	94	01	100	3700	306	444	473	8000	697	769	817
760	00	101	107	2900	404	457	401	9100	602	775	015
800	06	107	114	3000	412	461	400	8200	600	782	833
950	100	114	121	4000	410	460	400	\$300	705	790	930
000	102	121	120	4100	426	477	500	8400	711	705	0.46
900	114	120	125	4200	420	496	517	8500	717	800	953
1000	120	120	143	4200	441	404	525	8600	723	200	961
1050	120	141	150	4400	440	500	524	9300	720	016	0.60
1100	120	149	157	4500	456	510	543	8900	725	810	975
1150	139	154	164	4600	463	519	551	8000	741	820	992
1200	144	161	171	4700	470	576	560	0000	747	026	000
1250	150	168	170	4700	477	534	568	9100	753	842	806
1300	156	175	196	4000	49.4	543	576	0200	759	940	003
1250	163	101	102	5000	401	550	505	0200	754	055	010
1400	162	100	200	5100	400	558	503	0.400	770	863	017
1450	174	105	207	5200	505	565	601	0500	776	060	004
1500	100	201	214	5200	510	572	610	0600	700	075	021
1550	186	201	221	5400	510	581	618	9700	782	881	039
1600	100	215	220	5500	526	500	636	0900	703	000	045
1650	102	201	126	5600	522	506	634	0000	700	904	051
1700	204	228	243	5700	530	604	642	10000	805	001	058
1750	210	125	250	5900	546	611	650	10100	011	007	065
1900	216	242	257	5000	552	610	650	10200	014	014	073
1950	210	242	25/	6000	550	636	666	10200	010	010	070
1000	222	255	204	6100	566	632	674	10400	828	026	005
1050	220	263	170	6200	572	641	697	10500	020	032	000
2000	204	202	2/0	6300	570	640	690	10600	030	030	000
2100	250	200	300	6400	586	655	607	10700	245	045	1006
2100	232	202	214	6500	000	600	097	10700	000	051	1000
7 2011						00-	1010	1 DOCTOR	N		

*2018 Poverty Level is \$2500.
**The schedules show the nearest dollar value based on support functions. The numerical values for the 0-5 and 6-11 age ranges are calculated by multiplying 0.84 and 0.94, respectively, by the 12-18 year old non-rounded calculated value.

Combined	Servicet Arrest	ant (S Par Ch	2.0	Cambined	Support Arres	met /S Ber (110	Combined	Sumont Au	aunt /S P- /	154
Gross	Are	Group		Gross	Aar	Group		Grass	An	e Group	indy
Monthly	Are	Are	Are	Monthly	Ape	Age	Age	Monthly	Are	Are	Are
Income	0-5	6-11	12-18	Income	0-5	6-11	12-18	Income	0.5	6-11	12-18
11000	861	964	1026	15000	1074	1202	1279	24			
11100	867	970	1032	15100	1080	1208	1285				
11200	873	976	1039	15200	1085	1214	1291				
11300	878	983	1045	15300	1090	1219	1297				
11400	884	989	1052	15400	1095	1225	1303				
11500	889	995	1059	15500	1100	1231	1309				
11600	895	1001	1065								
11700	900	1007	1072								
11800	906	1013	1078								
11900	911	1020	1085								
12000	917	1026	1091								
12100	922	1032	1098								
12200	927	1038	1104								
12300	933	1044	1110	1							
12400	958	1050	1117								
12500	944	1000	1125	1							
12000	949	1002	1130								
12/00	924	1008	1130	1							
12800	900	10/4	114/								
12000	905	1080	1149								
12100	970	1000	1155	1							
12300	001	1092	1160								
13200	981	1104	1174	1							
13400	001	1110	119								
13500	007	1115	1197								
13600	1002	1121	1103								
13700	1007	1127	1100								
13900	1012	1133	1205								
13900	1018	1130	1212								
14000	1023	1145	1218								
14100	1028	1151	1224								
14200	1033	1156	1230								
14300	1038	1162	1236								
14400	1044	1168	1242								
14500	1049	1174	1249								
14600	1054	1179	1255								
14700	1059	1185	1261								
14800	1064	1191	1267								
14900	1069	1197	1273								

2018 Poverty Level is \$2500.
 **The schedules show the nearest dollar value based on support functions. The numerical values for the 0-5 and 6-11 age ranges are calculated by multiplying 0.84 and 0.94, respectively, by the 12-18 year old non-rounded calculated value. To determine child support at higher income levels:
 Age 12-18: Raise income to the power .61209 and multiply the result by 3.566057.
 Age 6-11: Determine child support for Age 12-18 and then multiply by 0.94.
 Age 0-5: Determine child support for Age 12-18 and then multiply by 0.84.

March 2019

LAULAIS PEL MOUTH PEL CILLA"												
Combined	Sepport Amo	Support Amount (\$ Per Child)			Support Ame	sunt (S Per C	hild)	Combined	Support Amount (\$ Per Child)			
Gross	Age	Group		Gruss	Age	Group		Gross	Age	Group		
Monthly Income	Age 0-5	Age 6-11	Age 12-18	Monthly Income	Age 0-5	Age 6-11	Age 12-18	Monthly Income	Age 0-5	Age 6-11	Age 12-18	
50	5	6	6	2400	237	266	283	6700	519	580	617	
100	10	11	12	2500	247	277	295	6800	524	586	624	
150	15	17	18	2600	257	288	306	6900	530	593	630	
200	20	22	24	2700	267	299	318	7000	535	599	637	
250	25	28	29	2800	277	310	330	7100	540	605	643	
300	30	33	35	2900	286	320	340	7200	546	611	650	
350	35	39	41	3000	293	327	348	7300	551	617	656	
400	40	44	47	3100	299	335	357	7400	557	623	663	
450	45	50	53	3200	306	343	365	7500	562	629	669	
500	49	55	59	3300	313	350	373	7600	567	635	675	
550	54	61	65	3400	320	358	381	7700	573	641	682	
600	59	66	71	3500	327	365	389	7800	578	647	688	
650	64	72	77	3600	333	373	397	7900	583	653	694	
700	69	78	82	3700	340	380	404	8000	588	658	700	
750	74	83	88	3800	346	387	412	8100	504	664	707	
800	79	89	94	3900	353	395	420	8200	599	670	713	
850	84	04	100	4000	350	402	427	8300	604	676	710	
000	80	100	106	4100	365	400	435	8400	600	682	725	
950	04	105	112	4200	372	416	443	8500	614	687	731	
1000	00	111	118	4300	378	423	450	8600	610	603	737	
1050	104	116	124	4400	384	430	458	8700	625	600	744	
1100	100	122	130	4500	301	437	465	8800	630	705	750	
1150	114	127	135	4600	307	444	472	8900	635	710	756	
1200	110	133	141	4700	403	451	480	0000	640	716	762	
1250	124	138	147	4800	400	458	487	9100	645	722	768	
1300	120	144	153	4000	415	464	404	0200	650	727	774	
1350	134	140	150	5000	421	471	501	0300	655	733	790	
1400	130	155	165	5100	427	478	508	9.400	660	730	786	
1450	143	161	171	5200	433	494	515	0500	665	744	707	
1500	149	166	177	5300	430	401	533	0600	670	750	709	
1550	153	172	183	5400	445	408	520	9700	675	755	803	
1600	159	177	100	5500	451	504	526	0900	690	761	900	
1650	162	102	104	5600	456	511	542	0000	605	765	015	
1700	169	100	200	5700	462	517	550	10000	600	700	921	
1750	172	104	106	5900	460	514	557	10100	605	772	017	
1000	175	100	200	5000	474	520	551	10100	200	707	027	
1000	1/6	199	212	5900	474	530	204	10200	700	783	633	
1850	185	205	218	6100	4/9	542	5/1	10300	704	788	839	
1900	188	210	224	0100	Cor	245	5//	10400	709	794	011	
1950	195	210	230	0200	491	549	584	10500	/14	199	850	
2000	198	222	230	0300	490	202	591	10000	/19	805	830	
2100	208	235	247	0400	502	302	597	10/00	724	810	802	
2200	218	244	259	0500	507	208	004	10500	729	815	867	
2300	228	255	271	0000	513	5/4	011	10900	733	821	873	

*2018 Poverty Level is \$2850.
**The schedules show the nearest dollar value based on support functions. The numerical values for the 0-5 and 6-11 age ranges are calculated by multiplying 0.84 and 0.94, respectively, by the 12-18 year old non-rounded calculated value.

Combined	Sepport Amo	unt (S Per Ch	(blin	Combined	Support Am	sunt (S Per C	hild)	Combined	Support An	ount (S Per C	(hid)
Gross	Age	Group		Gross	Age	Group		Gross	Ag	e Group	
Monthly	Age	Age	Age	Monthly	Age	Age	Age	Monthly	Age	Age	Age
Income	0-5	6-11	12-18	Income	0-5	6-11	12-18	Income	0.5	6-11	12-18
11000	770	-	0.70	1000		1020	1000	2			
11000	/58	820	8/9	15000	921	1030	1090				
11100	/43	831	884	15100	925	1035	1101				
11200	/48	857	890	15200	929	1040	1100				
11300	752	842	890	15300	934	1045	1112				
11400	157	847	901	15400	958	1050	1117				
11500	762	853	907	15500	942	1055	1122				
11600	767	858	913	•							
11700	771	863	918								
11800	776	868	924								
11900	781	874	929	•							
12000	785	879	935								
12100	790	884	941								
12200	795	889	946								
12300	700	894	952								
12400	804	900	957								
12500	809	905	963								
12600	813	910	969								
12700	818	015	074								
12900	822	020	070								
12000	937	025	094								
13000	931	030	000								
12100	076	026	005								
12200	0.41	930	1001	1							
13200	045	941	1001								
13300	050	940	1000								
13400	850	901	1011								
13500	854	900	1017								
13000	859	901	1020	1							
13700	805	900	1028	1							
13800	868	971	1033								
13900	8/2	9/6	1038								
14000	877	981	1043								
14100	881	986	1049								
14200	885	991	1054								
14300	890	996	1059								
14400	894	1001	1065								
14500	899	1006	1070								
14600	903	1011	1075								
14700	908	1016	1080								
14800	912	1020	1086								
14900	916	1025	1091								

2018 Poverty Level is \$2850.
 **The schedules show the nearest dollar value based on support functions. The numerical values for the 0-5 and 6-11 age ranges are calculated by multiplying 0.84 and 0.94, respectively, by the 12-18 year old non-rounded calculated value. To determine child support at higher income levels:
 Age 12-18: Raise income to the power .61209 and multiply the result by 3.055748.
 Age 6-11: Determine child support for Age 12-18 and then multiply by 0.94.
 Age 0-5: Determine child support for Age 12-18 and then multiply by 0.84.

March 2019

LAURIS PEL MARINE PEL CHIRA												
Combined	Sepport Amo	unt (S Per Ch	nid)	Combined	Support Ame	sunt (S Per Cl	hild)	Combined Support Amount (\$ Per Child)				
Gross	Age	Group		Gross	Age	Group		Gross	Age	Group		
Monthly	Age	Age	Age	Monthly	Age	Age	Age	Monthly	Age	Age	Age	
Income	0-3	0-11	14-10	Income	0-0	0-11	12-10	income	0-3	0-11	12-10	
50	4	5	5	2400	205	229	244	6700	462	517	550	
100	0	10	10	2500	213	230	254	6800	467	522	556	
150	13	14	15	2600	222	248	264	6900	472	528	567	
200	17	19	20	2700	230	258	274	7000	477	533	567	
250	21	24	25	2800	230	267	284	7100	481	530	573	
300	26	29	30	2900	247	277	294	7200	486	544	579	
350	30	33	36	3000	256	286	305	7300	491	549	585	
400	34	38	41	3100	264	296	315	7400	496	555	590	
450	38	43	46	3200	273	305	325	7500	501	560	596	
500	43	48	51	3300	279	312	332	7600	505	565	607	
550	47	52	56	3400	285	310	330	7700	510	571	607	
600	51	57	61	3500	201	325	346	7800	515	576	613	
650	55	62	66	3600	207	332	353	7900	519	581	618	
700	60	67	71	3700	303	330	360	8000	524	587	624	
750	64	72	76	3800	308	345	367	\$100	520	507	630	
800	68	76	81	3000	314	352	374	\$200	533	507	635	
850	70	81	26	4000	320	358	381	\$300	538	600	641	
000	77	96	01	4100	326	364	200	8400	543	607	644	
050	81	01	06	4200	331	371	304	8500	547	612	653	
1000	05	05	100	4200	227	277	401	9600	557	610	657	
1050	00	100	102	4300	243	202	400	9500	556	612	667	
1100	90	100	107	4400	340	200	414	9900	561	619	660	
1150	00	110	112	4500	252	205	401	9000	565	622	672	
1300	98	110	117	4000	200	400	427	0000	570	620	670	
1200	102	110	122	4700	264	400	424	9000	575	642	60/9	
1/200	10/	119	127	4000	120	414	404	9100	570	640	600	
1300	115	120	134	4900	275	420	446	9200	502	657	605	
1350	115	129	13/	5100	3/3	420	440	9300	282	650	200	
1400	119	129	142	5100	206	420	450	9400	500	667	700	
1400	124	142	147	5200	201	434	439	9000	507	660	703	
1500	128	145	152	5300	391	43/	400	9000	597	672	714	
1600	134	140	167	5400	401	440	470	0900	606	670	710	
1000	130	155	102	5500	401	455	404	9000	610	602	721	
1000	141	157	10/	5000	407	451	484	10000	614	600	720	
1750	140	167	175	5000	417	466	406	10000	610	600	731	
1/50	149	10/	1/8	5000	417	400	490	10100	019	092	13/	
1000	100	1/2	165	5900	422	472	500	10200	023	09/	742	
1850	158	1//	188	0000	42/	4/8	508	10300	028	702	141	
1900	102	181	195	0100	452	484	514	10400	052	/0/	154	
1950	100	180	198	0200	437	489	520	10500	050	/12	151	
2000	171	191	203	0300	442	495	520	10600	040	/1/	762	
2100	1/9	200	215	0400	44/	500	552	10/00	043	722	/08	
2200	188	210	225	0500	452	200	538	10800	049	/20	11:	

*2018 Poverty Level is \$3200.
**The schedules show the nearest dollar value based on support functions. The numerical values for the 0-5 and 6-11 age ranges are calculated by multiplying 0.84 and 0.94, respectively, by the 12-18 year old non-rounded calculated value.

Combined	Support Amo	unt (S Per Ch	(bin	Combined	Support Ame	sunt (S Per Cl	hild)	Combined	Support An	nount (\$ Per 6	(bid)
Gross	Age	Group	0.0	Gross	Age	Group		Gross	As	e Group	100.511
Monthly	Age	Age	Age	Monthly	Age	Age	Age	Monthly	Age	Age	Age
Income	0.5	6-11	12-18	Income	0-5	6-11	12-18	Income	0.5	6-11	12-18
11000	650	776	707	1000	020	010	074	e			
111000	800	/30	783	15100	820	918	9/0				
11100	002	741	788	15100	020	944	981				
11200	000	745	793	15200	828	927	980	1			
11,400	675	755	/98	15300	832	931	990				
11400	670	755	000	15500	010	933	993				
11:00	602	760	000	19900	040	240	333				
11000	607	704	010								
11900	601	709	010								
11000	605	770	043								
12000	200	702	022								
12000	700	700	020								
12100	704	700	0.42								
12200	708	792	843								
12,400	/14	/9/	848								
12400	710	801	800								
12500	720	800	857								
12000	729	015	804								
12/00	722	01.0	807								
12000	733	020	0/4								
12000	741	824	8//								
12100	745	022	002								
12200	740	020	901								
12200	752	040	004								
12,400	757	047	001								
12500	761	051	006								
13500	765	056	900								
12300	760	060	015								
12900	709	065	000								
13000	777	860	025								
14000	781	874	020								
14100	795	970	02.4								
14200	780	993	030								
1/300	702	887	014								
14400	707	903	049								
14500	801	806	053								
14600	805	000	050								
14700	808	005	060								
1/900	010	000	067								
1/000	816	013	073								

2018 Poverty Level is \$3200.
 **The schedules show the nearest dollar value based on support functions. The numerical values for the 0-5 and 6-11 age ranges are calculated by multiplying 0.84 and 0.94, respectively, by the 12-18 year old non-rounded calculated value. To determine child support at higher income levels:
 Age 12-18: Raise income to the power .61209 and multiply the result by 2.722181.
 Age 6-11: Determine child support for Age 12-18 and then multiply by 0.94.
 Age 0-5: Determine child support for Age 12-18 and then multiply by 0.84.

March 2019

Combined	Sermort Amo	unt (S Per Ch	(bőr	Combined	Support Ame	unt (S Per C	(blid)	Combined	Support Amo	unt (SPer Ch	(bfn	
Gross	Are	Group		Gross	Age	Group		Grass	Age Group			
Monthly	Arr	Arr	Are	Monthly	Arr	Am	Aar	Monthly	Are	Arr	Are	
Income	0.5	6-11	12-18	Income	0-5	6-11	12-18	Income	0.5	6-11	12-18	
50	4	4	4	2400	181	202	215	0700	420	4/0	500	
100	8	8	9	2500	188	211	224	6800	425	4/5	500	
120	11	15	13	2000	190	219	433	0900	429	480	211	
200	15	1/	18	2700	205	221	242	7000	434	485	210	
250	19	21	22	2800	211	250	201	7100	458	490	521	
300	43	20	2/	2900	218	244	200	7200	442	600	520	
350	20	29	31	3000	1/20	200	209	7300	44/	500	232	
400	30	54	30	3100	255	201	2/8	7400	451	510	35/	
450	34	38	40	3200	291	270	28/	7500	400	510	242	
500	38	42	40	3300	248	2/8	290	7000	400	514	54/	
550	41	40	49	3400	200	280	505	7700	404	519	222	
000	45	21	24	3500	205	295	514	7800	408	524	22/	
050	49	22	28	3000	2/0	302	321	7900	4/3	529	203	
700	25	29	03	3700	2/5	308	528	8000	4//	254	208	
750	20	05	0/	3800	281	514	554	8100	481	258	5/3	
800	00	0/	12	3900	280	520	340	8200	485	545	5/8	
850	04	12	/0	4000	291	320	340	8300	489	548	285	
900	08	/0	81	4100	290	551	535	8400	494	552	288	
950	14	80	80	4200	100	33/	309	8500	498	22/	393	
1000	15	84	90	4300	500	345	500	8000	502	202	298	
1050	/9	88	94	4400	511	549	5/1	8700	500	200	003	
1100	83	95	99	4500	510	304	5//	8800	510	5/1	008	
1150	8/	9/	105	4000	521	300	585	8900	514	5/0	012	
1200	90	101	108	4700	520	505	589	9000	519	580	017	
1250	94	105	112	4800	351	5/1	394	9100	525	282	022	
1300	98	109	110	4900	550	3/0	400	9200	52/	289	02/	
1350	102	114	121	5000	541	382	400	9300	251	594	032	
1400	105	118	125	5100	340	38/	412	9400	232	299	03/	
1450	109	122	150	5200	551	395	418	9500	539	005	042	
1500	115	120	154	5300	500	598	425	9000	245	008	040	
1200	117	151	139	5400	100	405	429	9700	54/	012	001	
1000	120	155	145	5500	505	409	455	9800	100	01/	000	
1050	124	139	148	5000	5/0	414	440	9900	222	021	001	
1700	128	145	152	5700	3/3	419	440	10000	222	020	000	
1750	152	14/	15/	5800	5/9	424	451	10100	203	050	0/0	
1800	155	152	101	5900	584	450	457	10200	507	054	0/5	
1850	139	156	166	6000	388	435	462	10300	571	639	630	
1900	143	100	170	0100	393	440	468	10400	575	043	084	
1950	147	164	175	6200	398	445	473	10500	579	648	689	
2000	151	168	179	6300	402	450	479	10600	583	652	694	
2100	158	1/7	188	0400	407	455	484	10700	587	000	098	
2200	166	185	197	6500	411	460	490	10800	590	661	703	
2300	173	194	206	0000	410	405	495	10900	594	000	70	

*2018 Poverty Level is \$3550.
**The schedules show the nearest dollar value based on support functions. The numerical values for the 0-5 and 6-11 age ranges are calculated by multiplying 0.84 and 0.94, respectively, by the 12-18 year old non-rounded calculated value.

Combined	Support Amo	unt (S Per Ch	(bin	Combined	Support Ame	sunt (S Per C	hild)	Combined	Support An	ount (S Per C	'hid)
Gross	Age	Group		Gross	Age	Group		Grass	Ag	e Group	
Monthly	Age	Age	Age	Monthly	Age	Age	Age	Monthly	Age	Age	Age
Income	0-5	6-11	12-18	Income	0-5	6-11	12-18	Income	0.5	6-11	12-18
11000	500	660	71.7	1000	746	875	000	8			
111000	598	674	712	15100	740	833	888				
11200	606	670	711	15100	750	0.39	092				
11200	610	600	724	15200	753	047	001				
11,400	614	607	720	15300	757	051	901				
11400	617	601	725	15500	700	055	903				
11500	617	605	733	19900	/04	833	909				
11000	625	200	740								
11/00	620	700	744	1							
11800	029	704	/45								
11900	055	/08	/55								
12000	050	/12	/58								
12100	040	/10	/02	1							
12200	044	/21	/6/								
12300	648	725	771								
12400	652	729	776								
12500	655	733	780								
12600	659	737	785								
12700	663	742	789								
12800	666	746	793								
12900	670	750	798								
13000	674	754	802								
13100	678	758	807								
13200	681	762	811								
13300	685	766	815								
13400	689	771	820								
13500	692	775	824								
13600	696	779	828								
13700	699	783	833								
13800	703	787	837								
13900	707	791	841								
14000	710	795	846								
14100	714	799	850								
14200	718	803	854								
14300	721	807	859								
14400	725	811	863								
14500	728	815	867								
14600	732	810	871								
14700	735	823	876								
14900	730	827	897								
1/000	743	921	004								

2018 Poverty Level is \$3550.
 **The schedules show the nearest dollar value based on support functions. The numerical values for the 0-5 and 6-11 age ranges are calculated by multiplying 0.84 and 0.94, respectively, by the 12-18 year old non-rounded calculated value. To determine child support at higher income levels:
 Age 12-18: Raise income to the power .61209 and multiply the result by 2.476429.
 Age 6-11: Determine child support for Age 12-18 and then multiply by 0.94.
 Age 0-5: Determine child support for Age 12-18 and then multiply by 0.84.

Narrative and Explanation of Kansas Child Support Schedules

Basic Child Support Models used by States

There are three basic models currently used in state child support guidelines. The income-shares approach is the most often used, with 39 states using a variation of the model. Nine states use the percentage-of-obligor model. The Melson formula is used by the remaining states.⁵ The basics of the models are described below.

Income Shares Model

The underlying premise of the income shares model is that a child should obtain the same percentage of total income allocated to his/her expenses that he/she would have had if their parents were together. This is often referred to as a continuity-ofexpenditures. Essentially, the model starts by adding the income of each parent to get a proxy of intact household income. Child expenditures are then estimated based on family size and income of an intact family. Often child care expenses and extraordinary medical expenses are added for a total child support obligation. The total child care expenditures are then divided between the parents according to their respective income shares.

One of the criticisms of the standard income-shares model is that it is based upon an intact household. However, there is additional overhead from having a second household that would reduce funds available to spend on children. A second criticism is that families do not necessarily spend on children based on income, especially income that would have existed if the two parties pooled resources. Third, the money will likely be spent according to the economic behavior of a single-parent household.

Percentage of Obligor-Only Income (Wisconsin-Style)

A percentage of obligor-only income model determines child support as a percentage of obligor parent's income with higher percentages for greater numbers of children being supported. Some states use a flat percentage while other states use a cap or a sliding percentage. It is criticized as not having an economic basis for the fixed

⁵ Venohr, Jane C. "Differences in State Child Support Guidelines Amounts: Guidelines Models, Economic Basis, and Other Issues," *Journal of the American Academy of Matrimonial Lawyers*, vol. 29, no. 2, 2017, pp. 377-407.

percentages and for only considering the obligor's income and disregarding the custodial parent's income.

Melson Formula

The Melson formula approach to child support begins by examining the basic needs of the parents. The formula allows each parent to keep a reserve amount to cover their own subsistence needs and sustain employment. If the obligated parent's income is more than sufficient to cover the basic needs of the parent then more of the obligated parent's remaining income is designated towards child expenditures.

Cost Shares

A cost shares model is a relatively new approach to child support which is gaining some support. To my knowledge, this has not been outright adopted yet. Some states, including Alabama, have considered it. Essentially, the cost shares model first determines basic child costs for a single-parent household using an average of both parents' income. Then non-basic expenses are added. Tax benefits accrued to custodial parent are deducted. Net child cost obligations are allocated between the two parents based on each parent's share of combined after-tax income above a recommended self-support level. The child support amount is adjusted for parental time.

Basic Description of Kansas Child Support Schedules

Kansas currently, and historically, has used an income-shares model. The basic methodology used to produce the child support tables was first developed by William T. Terrell, Ph.D. economist. It has served as the basis for the Kansas schedules for approximately twenty years. In response to the critique of the income-shares model that there are extra costs associated with having two rather than one household, a dissolution burden is included to account for additional overhead.

The guidelines currently in place (referred to as the 2015 guidelines in this report) are based upon 2012-2013 Consumer Expenditure Survey (CES data). In this 2019 economic analysis or review of the child support schedules, the model has been updated using the most recent available 2016-2017 CES data. Essentially, Kansas guidelines are based upon per capita expenditures and per capita income. Procedures in deriving the

schedules involve estimation of spending on one child aged 12-18 years old as a function of gross monthly income in families with one, two and three children. The three-child per capita results can then be extended to larger families.

The Consumer Expenditure Survey data is administered by the U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics. Households across the nation are interviewed for up to four consecutive quarters about their income, expenditures and basic demographic information. Households provide detailed expenditure data for up to three months prior to the interview month.⁶ Therefore the data can be annualized. It is one of the most comprehensive expenditure surveys, so is often used in child expenditures studies. Households provide data on expenditures that often are allocated towards the family such as on housing, food, transportation, health care, etc. They also provide information on child-specific expenses such as clothing, child care and education. All expenditures are used in the Kansas model.

The CES data used in the estimation of the child support tables are for households of three, four and five or more persons. This set consists of 25 income classes and for each class the following series are collected: family size, annual expenditures, before-tax income, and after-tax income. Due to certain problems of income underreporting and overstated spending relative to income four income classes were excised. All four lowincome classes showed spending that was more than 3 times before-tax income. Of the 21 remaining data sets seven revealed consumption spending that is less than before-tax income. After-tax income is likely a more reliable upper limit on spending for the purpose of child support.

Statistical techniques are employed that treat both per capita consumption spending as a percent of gross income and per capita after-tax income as a percent of gross monthly income as alternative dependent variables in functions of gross monthly income and family size.

Specifically, per capita gross expenditures as a percent of gross income is estimated as a function of gross monthly household income and family size. This is referred to as the Equal Share Family Expenditure Model (ESFEM). Then, per capita after-tax income as a percent of gross monthly income is estimated as a function of gross

⁶ https://www.bls.gov/opub/hom/cex/home.htm

monthly household before tax income and family size. This second equation is called the Equal Share After-Tax Income Model (ESATIM).

These estimates are used together to determine a function called the Feasible Equal Share Adjusted Model (FESPAM). With the goal of developing conservative spending equations, the spending measures are adjusted downwards. This is done for two reasons. For low to low-middle levels of monthly gross income, per capita after-tax income is actually less than the per capita measure of consumption spending. Poverty guidelines are used to quantify this adjustment. The Feasible Equal Share Adjusted Model (FESPAM) is then transformed from logarithmic to arithmetic form. These equations can be used to compute estimated expenditures per adult child as a function of gross monthly income and number of children. As stated earlier, one of the criticisms of the income shares models is that it is based upon expenditures of an-intact household. However, there is additional overhead from having a second household that would reduce income available to spend on children. In the Kansas guidelines this has been referred to as a dissolution burden (the extra costs associated with maintaining a second household). Therefore, a BURDEN equation provides the functions that are used to compute the child support schedules at gross monthly income above the poverty level taking into consideration a dissolution burden. The Burden equations used to compute the child support schedules at gross monthly income above the poverty level provide estimates of expenditures for "adult" children.

The adult child support equations lead to support amounts for younger age groups by means of certain measures that derive from the work of Mark Lino, Ph.D., in the Center for Nutrition Policy and Promotion, U.S. Department of Agriculture. Specifically, an examination of total expenditures less health care, child care, and education indicate that spending on younger children is lower, yet gradually approaching that for older children. Upon inspection of the data in Lino's report, the age brackets currently used are 0-5, 6-11, and 12-18.

USDA and CES Details

As discussed above, the Consumer Expenditures Survey asks detailed questions about almost every item that is purchased by the household. Most child support studies

- 26 -

use the CES. Mark Lino and the US Department of Agriculture have historically used the data to provide annual estimates of expenditures on children. The USDA's last report, "Expenditures of Children by Families, 2015," was published in 2017 and was co-authored by K. Kuczynski, N. Rodriguez, and T. Schap. Their estimates are broken down by categories. Categories and a brief description of the some of the items included are provided below.

Categories of Household Expenditures in USDA Reports⁷

Housing expenses consist of shelter (mortgage payments, property taxes, or rent; maintenance and repairs; and insurance), utilities (gas, electricity, fuel, cell/telephone, and water), and house furnishings and equipment (furniture, floor coverings, major appliances, and small appliances). Mortgage payments included principal and interest payments. Overall, principal payments constituted 11 percent of overall housing expenses.

Food expenses consist of food and nonalcoholic beverages purchased at grocery, convenience, and specialty stores, including purchases with Supplemental Nutrition Assistance Program (SNAP) benefits; dining at restaurants; and household expenditures on school meals.

Transportation expenses consist of the monthly payments on vehicle loans (principal and interest), down payments, gasoline and motor oil, maintenance and repairs, insurance, and public transportation (including airline fares).

Clothing expenses consist of children's apparel such as diapers, shirts, pants, dresses, and suits; footwear; and clothing services such as dry cleaning, alterations, and repair.

Health care expenses consist of medical and dental services not covered by insurance, prescription drugs and medical supplies not covered by insurance, and health insurance premiums not paid by an employer or other organization. Medical services include those related to physical and mental health.

Child care and education expenses consist of day care tuition and supplies; baby-sitting; and elementary and high school tuition, books, fees, and supplies. Books, fees, and supplies may be for private or public schools.

Miscellaneous expenses consist of personal care items (haircuts, toothbrushes, etc.), entertainment (portable media players, sports equipment, dance lessons, computer games, etc.), and reading materials (nonschool books, magazines, etc.).

As outlined above, Lino et al., provides information on the estimated expenditures on Housing, Food, Transportation, Clothing, Health Care, Child Care and Education, and

⁷ Replicated from Lino, M., Kuczynski, K., Rodriguez, N., and Schap, T. (2017). Expenditures on Children by Families, 2015. Miscellaneous Publication No. 1528-2015. U.S. Department of Agriculture, Center for Nutrition Policy and Promotion. Box 2 on page 3.

Miscellaneous categories. The summation of these expenditures is considered the estimated annual expenditures on a child by a married family by the USDA.

National, as well as regional, estimates of child expenditures are provided in the USDA report. Table 4 of Lino et al.'s report provides estimated annual expenditures on a child by married-couple families in the Urban Midwest and is used in our comparisons of spending. Given expenditures on children vary by income available, Lino et al. estimate expenditures for three before-tax income levels: Low Income levels (less than \$59,200 with an average of \$37,600), Middle Income levels (between \$59,200 and \$107,400, with an average of \$81,700), and High Income levels (more than \$107,400 with an average of \$177,300). The Lino et al. report combines child care and education expenses into one category. Notice that the Kansas child support guidelines allow for adjustments within the worksheet for child care, education, and health care expenses. For this reason, when examining the expenses based on age of children, these categories are excluded. Specifically, in comparing the estimated costs of children of different ages, total expenses less health, child care and education are considered. The table below essentially provides a measure of the housing, food, transportation, clothing, and miscellaneous expenditures of young children as a percent of the same expenditures of a child age 12 to 18.

Age Comparisons of USDA Expenditures on Children by Families ⁸												
USDA Expenditur	es on Children by Fa	milies, 2013 – previ	ous review data									
Total Expenses Less Health, Child Care and Education												
	Low Income	Middle Income	High Income									
Age 0 to 5 80.2% 82.5% 87.7%												
Age 6 to 11 91.7% 92.9% 94.8%												
Age 12 to 18 100% 100%												
USDA Expenditur	es on Children by Fa	milies, 2015 - curre	nt review data									
Total Expenses Le	ss Health, Child Car	e and Education										
	Low Income	Middle Income	High Income									
Age 0 to 5	81.7%	83.1%	86.1%									
Age 6 to 11	94.1%	94.2%	94.4%									
Age 12 to 18 100% 100% 100%												

As demonstrated in the table, the percentage of expenditures spent on the younger age groups has increased for the low income and middle income. Therefore, it is proposed that the percentages for the 2019 child support schedules be changed from 80 in the current 2015 administrative order to 84 for children aged 0 - 5 years and from 92 in the current administrative order to 94 for children in the school age years 6 - 11. For children age 12-18, the percentage for the 2019 child support schedule is 100%.

For illustrative purposes, Appendix 1 provides abbreviated proposed child support schedules and graphs for one to three child families based on the latest available CES data. In the charts for each family size, the current (2015) and proposed (2019) child expenditure values are provided for each age group. In addition, the percentage changes in the expenditures are also given.

The graphs provide an illustration of how the dollar values of child expenditures increase with the combined "household" income of both parents. The current (2015) values for the oldest age group are plotted, as well as the proposed (2019) values for each of the three age groups. In addition, two other estimates are provided. The two additional

⁸ Lino, M. (2014). *Expenditures on Children by Families, 2013*. Miscellaneous Publication No. 1528-2013. U.S. Department of Agriculture, Center for Nutrition Policy and Promotion. Table 4, Page 29.

Lino, M., Kuczynski, K., Rodriguez, N. and Schap, T. (2017). *Expenditures on Children by Families, 2015*. Miscellaneous Publication No. 1528-2015. U.S. Department of Agriculture, Center for Nutrition Policy and Promotion. Table 4, Page 27

estimates are labelled USDA Upper Bound and BR Lower Bound. These two estimates are described in more detail below.

Discussion of Proposed Changes in Child Support Schedules

As can be seen from the tables in the Appendix, the 2019 proposed estimated child support schedules provide for an increase in dollar expenditures at low to middle income levels compared to the current 2015 guidelines. However, at middle to higher incomes, the dollar expenditures in the new proposed tables of child expenditures are slightly lower than the current values. As stated earlier and described in the technical report, the same model was used to estimate the values in the table. The difference between the estimated values from the model for the oldest age group is due to the updated data. The current 2015 tables were estimated using 2012-2013 Consumer Expenditure Survey data while the proposed 2019 tables were estimated using more recent 2016-2017 data. The economic model indicates that while per capita expenditures increase with income, they are not increasing with income at the same rate as in 2012-2013. Some plausible reasons for the lower consumption rates are provided below.

The proposed dollar values of child expenditures for the two younger age groups change for two reasons. First, the older age group (12-18 year old) values have increased and the younger age group expenditures is calculated as a proportion of oldest age group expenditures. If that was the only proposed change, the percent change in expenditures would be identical across all age groups, equal to the percent change for the oldest group. However, as discussed above, a second proposed change to the child support values provides a larger percentage of expenditures for the younger age groups. Instead of the youngest group values being 80% of the oldest age group 's expenditure, 84% is the new proposed value. Likewise, the middle age group has a proposed increase from 92 to 94% of the oldest age group expenditures. Therefore, these changes together result in larger increases for the two younger age groups at lower income levels. At the same time, it results in smaller reductions in the child support schedule values for middle to high income ranges.

Consider the one-child family with \$2500 of total income, the child support expenditure for the oldest child would increase by 3.14%, or \$15. The youngest age group will go up by a larger percentage of 8.3%, or \$33. This is due to the increase in the

- 30 -

overall expenditures for the oldest age group, with an additional increase due to the increase in the proportion of expenditures in that younger age range. For a one-child family with \$10,000 of income, the child support expenditure for the oldest child would decrease by 3.89%, or \$61. However, the expenditures on the youngest age group will go up by a smaller percentage of 0.92%, or \$11. While there is decrease in the overall expenditures for the oldest age group, it is being offset by the increase in the proportion of expenditures in youngest age range. For a one-child family with \$14,000 of income, the child support expenditures for the oldest age group will go down by a smaller percentage of 0.80%, or \$13. A similar pattern is observed for the two and three child families. The four, five and six child families will have percent changes consistent with the three child families.

Plausible Reasons for Decreases in Expenditures at Higher Income Levels

In the past revisions of the child support tables, it was common to see increases in the child support values across all income levels. When the schedules were updated from 2010 to 2015, the increase was less than 3.5% across all income levels and family sizes. Household expenditures may increase by less than overall inflation as spending may not increase at the same rate of inflation if consumers substitute away from relatively more expensive goods and services and towards items that are relatively less expensive (whether it be in dining/food choices, forms of entertainment, etc.). It may not seem intuitive that between reviews expenditures would decrease over time. However, it could be due to households making different decisions about what to do with their money.

Households can do more than consume goods with their income. They can also pay taxes, save or invest, pay down debt, or contribute to organizations outside of their household. For the purposes of the Consumer Expenditure Survey, the BLS includes contributions and gifts to others as part of household expenditures. The BLS provides measures for both Income Before Tax and Income After Tax. Taxes are not considered part of household expenditures. Additionally, the survey by BLS tracks "Net change in assets" which accounts for savings and investments as well as "Net change in liabilities" which accounts for increases in debt or reduction in debt through debt payments. Taxes, savings and investments, and debt payments are not counted as household expenditures. Thus, payments made on debt such as mortgage principal, money owed on purchases of vehicles, and money owed to creditors in the form credit cards, department stores, and medical practitioners is not included in expenditures.⁹ If, in the aggregate, households reduce current consumption to pay down debt or save, these debt payments and savings would not show up in our data as expenditures.



According to data from the U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics and shown in the graph above, overall household debt payments as a percentage of disposable personal income has held steady at approximately 9.95 percent from 2014 to 2017. Mortgage debt service payments decreased during that time period from 4.76 to 4.28 percent. Consumer debt service payments, however, increased from 5.2 to 5.66 percent.¹⁰

As indicated above, the BLS does not consider a student loan payment as a current expense but rather a change in liabilities. As often noted by the media, debt related to college education has limited funds available for households to spend on current

⁹ Consumer Expenditure Survey Glossary, Other Financial Information. Retrieved from <u>https://www.bls.gov/cex/csxgloss.htm</u>, March 22, 2019.

¹⁰ U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics, Household Debt Service Payments as a Percent of Disposal Personal Income, retrieved from FRED, Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis; https://fred.stlouisfed.org/series/KSUR, March 22, 2019.

consumption. The graph below shows the steady increase in student loans held by the federal government.¹¹ Given higher levels of education are associated with both higher levels of student debt and higher income levels, it is likely that student loan debt is a factor for more middle to high income households than low income households.



A 2018 article from the New York Times, "A New Toll of American Study Debt in 3 Charts," by Tara Siegel Bernard and Karl Russell, highlights the impact of student debt not only for the individual attending college but also for parents who incur debt to help fund their children's education. They include a chart prepared by Mark Kantrowitz, the publisher and vice president of research at <u>SavingForCollege.com</u>, that presents the burden of education loans in the United States. The chart is provided below.¹²

¹¹ Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System (US), retrieved from FRED, Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis; <u>https://fred.stlouisfed.org/graph/?id=SLOAS</u>, March 22, 2019.

¹² Chart reproduced from Tara Siegel Bernard and Karl Russell. "A New Toll of American Student Debt in 3 Charts," The New York Times 11 July 2018. retrieved from <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2018/07/11/your-money/student-loan-debt-parents.html</u>, March 22, 2019.



Two 2018 studies published by the Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System as FEDS Notes provide insight as to why, at the aggregate level, consumption may not increase with income as might be expected. Ahn, Batty, and Meisenzahl (2018) provide evidence that household debt-to-income (DTI) ratios steadily climbed from 1983 to about 2008 in the FEDS Notes article, "Household Debt-to-Income Ratios in the Enhanced Financial Accounts." They show since 2008 that ratio began to fall and has continued to decrease through 2018. Given the low growth rate of income during this same period, they attribute this decrease in DTI to either households defaulting on loans or the paying down of debt through reduced household consumption spending. They site data that suggests consumers have been slow to increase spending as growth rates in personal consumption expenditures have been below average.¹³ Aladangady and Feiveson (2018) investigate the aggregate consumption-to-income ratio, or average propensity to consume. Since 2012 it has been below what was anticipated. They offer explanations as to why households are consuming less of their current income: consumers may have more uncertainty about future economic conditions so have increased precautionary savings, consumers may be reducing how much equity they are taking from

¹³ Ahn, Michael, Mike Batty, and Ralf R. Meisenzahl. "Household debt-to-income ratios in the enhanced financial accounts." FEDS Notes. January 11, 2018. Board of governors of the Federal Reserve System Website. Retrieved from <u>https://www.federalreserve.gov/econres/notes/feds-notes/household-debt-to-income-ratios-in-the-enhanced-financial-accounts-20180109.htm.</u> March 15, 2019.

their homes (indicated by less home equity withdrawals), an increase in income inequality, and population aging.¹⁴

The economic model used to estimate the Kansas Child Support Schedules using more recent Consumer Expenditure Survey data does provide for increases in child support values for low incomes and reductions in child support values at higher incomes. The data provided above and results of the studies that highlight the role of debt reduction and a slow recovery in consumption following the Great Recession provides possible reasons for this potentially unexpected result.

Comparison of Kansas Child Support Schedules with Other Estimates

Venohr (2017) provides a review of state child support guidelines. In this review, she provides background information as to how a federal mandate by the Child Support Amendments of 1984 led states to develop guidelines to be used to award child support payments. Venohr also reviews the three main approaches, data sources, and methodologies states have used to base their guidelines.

One of the first studies used to build child support schedules for income-shares states was the Espenshade study. Espenshade used the proportion of after-tax income spent on food to proxy the household standard of living. He then used an Engel curve approach to estimate the annual costs of expenditures of items related to child-rearing including the cost of food, housing, transportation, medical care, etc. Aggregating these costs, he found the estimated total costs of raising children as a function of family size and income.¹⁵ Venohr (2017) identifies this as a marginal cost approach of child expenditures.

The other two studies that have made an impact on many state child support guidelines are the Betson and Rothbarth study and the USDA study. Currently, the

¹⁴ Aladangady, Aditya and Laura Feiveson. 2018. A Not-So-Great Recovery in Consumption: What is Holding Back Household Spending? *FEDS Notes*, March 8, 2018. Board of governors of the Federal Reserve System Website. Retrived from <u>https://www.federalreserve.gov/econres/notes/feds-notes/what-is-holding-back-household-spending-20180308.htm</u>, March 15, 2019.

¹⁵ Espenshade, Thomas. J. (1974). "Estimating the Cost of Children and Some Results from Urban United States." *Social Indicators Research*, vol. 1, no. 3, pages 359-381. Retrieved from JSTOR, https://www.jstor.org/stable/pdf/27521718.pdf.

Rothbarth studies and the USDA studies are often used as lower and upper bounds, respectively, for child support expenditures.

As part of research sponsored by the Department of Health and Human Services, David Betson reviewed five methodologies and determined Rothbarth's methods to be the most robust. Betson updated the model, and it is now known as the Betson-Rothbarth (BR) estimation. Betson argues it is difficult to compute the costs associated with supporting children. Some goods and services are consumed jointly among members of a household making it difficult to allocate a specific proportion to each member. Furthermore, adults may reduce spending on themselves in order to increase expenditures on goods that are consumed either solely by or jointly with children.¹⁶ In the Betson-Rothbarth model, essentially child costs are determined by comparing how families with and without an additional child spend the same amount of money on specific adult goods and luxuries (such as adult clothing, tobacco, alcohol, entertainment, etc.). If they spend the same amount on adult goods and savings both families are considered to be equally well off, and the difference in total household spending is the child cost.

According to the review by Venohr (2017), Betson has updated the model multiple times using Consumer Expenditures Survey (CES) Data. The last version is referred to as the BR4 and is based upon data from the 2004-2009 CES data. More than twenty-five states use some version of, or partially base, their child support schedules on one of the BR studies. In general, BR studies estimates that between 24% to 26% of total household expenditures are devoted to child expenditures in one-child families, 35% to 37% are devoted to child expenditures in two-child families, and 40 to 44% of household expenditures are attributed to children in three-child families.¹⁷

The second study often referenced, can be viewed as an upper bound and is based on estimates annually published by Mark Lino and the U.S. Department of Agriculture (USDA), Expenditures on Children by Families.¹⁸ USDA estimates vary by income and child's age. Expenditures are estimated for specific categories, including food,

¹⁶ Betson (1990). Alternative Estimates of the Cost of Children from the 1980-86 Consumer Expenditure Survey, IRP Special Report. Retrieved from https://www.irp.wisc.edu/publications/sr/pdfs/sr51.pdf.

¹⁷ Venohr, Jane C. "Differences in State Child Support Guidelines Amounts: Guidelines Models, Economic Basis, and Other Issues," Journal of the American Academy of Matrimonial Lawyers, vol. 29, no. 2, 2017, pp. 377-407. ¹⁸ Ibid.

transportation, housing, child care, etc. then summed up to a total expenditure. Lino uses child-specific expenditures from the CES when provided for items such as a child's clothing, child care and education. However, some of the data reported by the CES does not disentangle the household from the child's consumption or allocated expenditures. For example, the CES provides for household level expenditures such as housing, transportation, health and miscellaneous goods and services but does not give direction as to what portion of each expenditure is associated with each child. A full discussion of how the USDA estimates expenditures on each budget category can be found in the USDA report.¹⁹

Comparison with Alternate Estimates

It is useful to compare the Kansas proposed estimates with other measurs of childrearing expenditures. In Table 9 of the USDA report by Lino, Kuczynski, Rodriguez, N., Schap (2017), average percent of household expenditures attributed to children in married couple families by different researchers or studies are provided.

The values in columns three and four for two and three children are the total percent of expenditures attributed to all of the children in the household rather than the percent for each child. It should be noted that the Engel and Rothbarth estimates are the percentages of <u>total family expenditures</u> spent on children. Total family expenditures can be assumed to occur with after-tax dollars and also allows that savings can occur in households. Savings would not be counted as an expense so family expenditures could be less than after-tax income. USDA estimates are the percentage of <u>before-tax income</u> spent on children. Therefore, the percentages while close in numerical terms represent quite different expenditures.

¹⁹ Lino, M., Kuczynski, K., Rodriguez, N., and Schap, T. (2017). Expenditures on Children by Families, 2015. Miscellaneous Publication No. 1528-2015. U.S. Department of Agriculture, Center for Nutrition Policy and Promotion. Box 2 on pp. 3

Children	One	Two	Three
Estimator		Percent	
Engel (2001)	30	44	52
Rothbarth (2001)	26	36	42
Rothbarth (2006)	25	37	44
Engel (2008)	21	31	38
Rothbarth (2008)	32	47	57
Rothbarth (2011)	24	37	45
Rothbarth (2011)	24	37	45
Average of above	26	39	46
USDA/NCPP	26	39	49

Table 9.	Average percent of	household expenditur	es attributable to	children in	married
couple fa	milies, by estimator	and number of childr	en. ²⁰		
Mariahan	a f				

According to Venohr (2017), Rothbarth percentages are sometimes considered to be lower bounds estimates for child expenditures while USDA measurements are upper bounds of expenditures on children. Of the 39 states that use an income-share approach, more than twenty five of the states use a version of the Betson-Rothbarth measurements.²¹

Jane Venohr, often cited in this report, is a PhD economist. She has been hired by many states (including but not limited to Minnesota, Nevada, Ohio, Florida, Georgia and Arizona) using the income-share approach to review child support guidelines and provide updated child support schedules. Her work has been cited by other economists that have also assisted with states on their schedules. The basis for her most recently revised schedules are typically the BR3 or BR4 estimates.

BR3 is a Betson-Rothbarth study uses 1998-2004 CES data while BR4 is a Betson-Rothbarth study that uses 2004-2009 CES data. In addition to using updated data, the latest BR4 is different from previous versions in that it considers "outlays" rather than "expenditures." (Installment payments such as mortgage payments are outlays in BR4.

²⁰ Table 9 reproduced as it originally appeared in Lino, M., Kuczynski, K., Rodriguez, N., and Schap, T. (2017). Expenditures on Children by Families, 2015. Miscellaneous Publication No. 1528-2015. U.S. Department of Agriculture, Center for Nutrition Policy and Promotion. Page 18.

²¹ Venohr, Jane C. "Differences in State Child Support Guidelines Amounts: Guidelines Models, Economic Basis, and Other Issues," Journal of the American Academy of Matrimonial Lawyers, vol. 29, no. 2, 2017, pp. 377-407.

While in previous work they were expenditures, with a purchase price in the year purchased regardless of whether it is paid for in installments.)²²

When Venohr uses Betson-Rothbarth (BR) data to base child support schedules, she typically makes some adjustments. She typically updates measurements to reflect the most recent price levels as measured by the CPI, published by the U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics. Percentages of expenditures on child care and extraordinary medical expenses are subtracted as they are deemed to be variable and are often included in worksheets used to calculate child support awards. The BR estimates are provided for one, two and three child families. Therefore, the estimates are modified or extended to include families with more than three children. Given the BR estimates are for percentages of total family expenditures, she relates total family expenditures back to gross income taking into consideration what percentage of income is typically spent rather than saved and finding the gross income equivalent responding to the net or after-income taxes.²³

Based upon Venohr's description of her work and tables provided, December 2018 CPI measures and Kansas income tax information, an estimate of Kansas expenditures using Venohr's methodology was presented to the committee. At low to middle income levels, the Kansas child support schedules and the Kansas adjusted-BR values are quite similar. At higher income levels, the Kansas current and proposed schedules provide higher levels of support. While the full tables with the estimated adjusted BR values are not presented in this report, they are included in the graphs in Appendix 1. The trend line labelled BR Lower Bound is the adjusted Kansas adjusted BR values plotted against the household income. Also included in the graphs of Appendix 1, are the USDA estimated values. As mentioned above, the USDA may be considered an upper bound for expenditures. The Kansas proposed schedules lie between the lower bound and the upper bound.

Labor Market in Kansas

As part of the quadrennial review of the child support guidelines, in addition to considering economic data related to expenditures on children by families, labor market

²² Ibid.

 ²³For an example, see Venohr (2015). Economic Basis of Updated Child Support Tables for Vermont.
 Retrieved from <u>https://dcf.vermont.gov/sites/dcf/files/OCS/Docs/UpdatedCS-Tables.pdf</u>, January 9, 2019.

data should also be reviewed. A review of current labor market conditions in Kansas is provided for the committee's consideration.



Unemployment rates, Labor Force Participation and Overall Employment



One of the most commonly cited indicators used to measure the economic health of the labor market is the unemployment rate. The unemployment rate in the United States has been trending downward since 2014. This is also true for Kansas. Over this time period, the Kansas unemployment rate has been consistently lower than that of the United States. According to data from the U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics, the unemployment rate in Kansas decreased from 2014 to mid-2018. It then held steady at 3.3% from May to December 2018 (the lowest unemployment rate in Kansas since May 1999), ticking slightly up to 3.4% in January 2019.²⁴

Both Kansas and the US has seen a decrease in the labor force participation rate, the percentage of the population that are either employed or actively seeking work (unemployed), in the last decade. Since the turn of the century, Kansas labor force

²⁴ U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics, Unemployment Rate in Kansas [KSUR], retrieved from FRED, Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis; https://fred.stlouisfed.org/series/KSUR, March 23, 2019.

participation rate has consistently been above the national rate. According to the 2018 Kansas Economic Report, the labor force participation rate remains relatively high in Kansas at 66.6%, compared to the national rate of 62.9%.²⁵ Moreover, in Kansas, the labor force participation rate of prime age workers or those workers between the ages of 25 and 54, has steadily hovered around 85%.

The number of nonfarm jobs in Kansas increased each year from 2010 to 2016. However, there was a small decrease in 2017, with 500 fewer nonfarm jobs (a reduction of less than 0.1%).²⁶ This was followed by a 1.4% increase (approximately 20,000 jobs) between November 2017 and November 2018.²⁷ The Center for Economic Development and Business Research 2019 Kansas Employment Forecast projects a 1.1% increase in the number of jobs in 2019.²⁸

Hours Worked, Wages, and Income

Income available for household, and therefore child, expenditures is dependent upon both hours worked and wages received. Income imputations can be based upon assumptions of wages and hours worked. Current Employment Statistics provide monthly data of Average Weekly Hours of All Employees. Based on Kansas labor market data, the average weekly hours worked in 2018 varied throughout the months of the year and by industry:²⁹

- 33.6 to 34.9 hours per week on average among all employees in total private jobs;
- 33.1 to 34.8 hours per week on average among all employees in trade, transportation and utilities industry;
- 31.6 to 32.8 hours per week on average among all employees in education and health services industry;

²⁵2018 Kansas Economic Report, Kansas Department of Labor, retrieved from Kansas Labor Information Center; <u>https://klic.dol.ks.gov/admin/gsipub/htmlarea/uploads/Economic%20Report%202018.pdf</u>, March 23, 2019. Chart 33, page 51 and chart 34, page 52.

²⁶ Ibid, Table 3, page 3.

²⁷ 2019 Kansas Employment Forecast, Center for Economic Development and Business Research, Published January 8, 2019 retrieved from CEDBR (Center for Economic Development and Business Research), https://www.cedbr.org/forecast-blog/forecasts-kansas/1557-economic-outlook-kansas-2019-january-revision.

²⁸ Ibid

²⁹ Based upon Current Employment Statistics (CES) survey data retrieved from <u>https://beta.bls.gov/dataQuery/search</u>

- 35.4 to 37 hours per week on average among all employees in professional and business services industry;
- 41.8 to 43.6 hours per week on average among all employees in manufacturing industry; and,
- 23.1 to 24.9 hours per week on average among all employees in leisure and hospitality industry;

Currently the minimum wage for the state of Kansas is the same as the Federal minimum wage at \$7.25 per hour. Earnings for working 40 hours at a minimum wage job would be approximately \$290 per week. This translates to gross earnings of \$1257 per month, slightly higher than the 2018 Poverty Rate for 1-person household of \$1012. If hours are reduced to 30 and 35 hours per week, gross monthly income falls to \$943 and \$1100, respectively.

According to the 2018 Kansas Economic Report, average weekly wages for all workers in Kansas was \$868.³⁰ This translates to earnings of approximately \$3760 per month. Notice, this is approximately three times the minimum wage gross earnings. Median annual earnings, as well as entry level annual earnings, for the eight most common occupations in Kansas in 2017 exceed the annual earnings of a minimum wage worker and are provided below.³¹

https://klic.dol.ks.gov/vosnet/analyzer/results.aspx?enc=89GrFwVduKBsnTQJdTC3xQ==, March 18, 2019.

³⁰ 2018 Kansas Economic Report, Kansas Department of Labor, retrieved from Kansas Labor Information Center; <u>https://klic.dol.ks.gov/admin/gsipub/htmlarea/uploads/Economic%20Report%202018.pdf</u>, March 23, 2019. Page vii, page 40, Table 31.

³¹ Table constructed from data from the Occupation Employment and Wage Rates (OES) for Multiple Occupations in Kansas in 2017. Source: Occupational Employment Statistics and Wages Program. Data retrieved from Kansas Labor Information Center;

Occupation	Median	Entry Level	Experienced
Office and Administrative Support	\$32,270	\$22,320	\$41,030
Sales and Related	\$25,350	\$18,100	\$47,600
Food Preparation and Serving Related	\$19,460	\$17,400	\$23,600
Production	\$35,820	\$24,670	\$47,090
Transportation and Material Moving	\$33,360	\$22,200	\$44,610
Education, Training, and Library	\$41,120	\$22,810	\$55,660
Healthcare Practitioners and Technical	\$55,730	\$35,050	\$86,230
Business and Financial Operations	\$60,550	\$38,910	\$82,190

This overview of the labor market in Kansas is based on recent and historical data. Labor market conditions may change over the next four years (prior to the next *quadrennial* review). Given fluctuations in economic conditions in the labor market and the overall economy are likely, it may be appropriate for language in the guidelines to address obligations for low income cases and potential consideration of local labor market conditions.

Conclusion

In accordance with the charge by the advisory commission, the 2019 proposed child support schedules have been provided and explained in this document. The model originally developed by William T. Terrell was updated using the most recent 2016-2017 data. The schedules were compared to other methods and/or estimates of child expenditures and schedules. In addition, relevant economic conditions that may contribute to spending patterns as well as Kansas labor market conditions were also discussed. Proposed changes in child support schedules lead to increases in child expenditures at low to middle income levels and decreases in child expenditures at higher income levels. The proposed changes are based on updated consumption and income data rather than changes in the methodology used to produce the estimates.

References

2018 Kansas Economic Report, Kansas Department of Labor, retrieved from Kansas Labor Information Center,

https://klic.dol.ks.gov/admin/gsipub/htmlarea/uploads/Economic%20Report%202018.pdf, March 19, 2019.

2019 Kansas Employment Forecast, Center for Economic Development and Business Research, Published January 8, 2019 retrieved from CEDBR (Center for Economic Development and Business Research), <u>https://www.cedbr.org/forecast-blog/forecastskansas/1557-economic-outlook-kansas-2019-january-revision</u>, March 18, 2019.

Ahn, Michael, Mike Batty, and Ralf R. Meisenzahl. (2018). "Household debt-to-income ratios in the enhanced financial accounts." *FEDS Notes*. January 11, 2018. Board of governors of the Federal Reserve System Website. Retrieved from <u>https://www.federalreserve.gov/econres/notes/feds-notes/household-debt-to-income-ratios-in-the-enhanced-financial-accounts-20180109.htm.</u> March 15, 2019.

Aladangady, Aditya and Laura Feiveson. (2018). "A Not-So-Great Recovery in Consumption: What is Holding Back Household Spending?" *FEDS Notes*, March 8, 2018. Board of governors of the Federal Reserve System Website. Retrieved from <u>https://www.federalreserve.gov/econres/notes/feds-notes/what-is-holding-back-household-spending-20180308.htm</u> March 15, 2019.

Betson (1990). Alternative Estimates of the Cost of Children from the 1980-86 Consumer Expenditure Survey, IRP Special Report. Retrieved from https://www.irp.wisc.edu/publications/sr/pdfs/sr51.pdf.

Bernard, Tara S. and Karl Russell. (2018). "A New Toll of American Student Debt in 3 Charts," The New York Times 11 July 2018. Retrieved from <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2018/07/11/your-money/student-loan-debt-parents.html</u>, March 22, 2019.

Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System (US), retrieved from FRED, Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis; <u>https://fred.stlouisfed.org/graph/?id=SLOAS</u>, March 22, 2019.

Espenshade, Thomas. J. (1974). "Estimating the Cost of Children and Some Results from Urban United States." *Social Indicators Research*, vol. 1, no. 3, pages 359-381. Retrieved from JSTOR, <u>https://www.jstor.org/stable/pdf/27521718.pdf</u>.

Lino, Mark. (2014). "Expenditures on Children by Families, 2013." Miscellaneous Publication No. 1528-2013. U.S. Department of Agriculture, Center for Nutrition Policy and Promotion. Table 4, Page 29. Retrieved from https://www.cnpp.usda.gov/sites/default/files/expenditures_on_children_by_families/crc2 Lino, M., Kuczynski, K., Rodriguez, N., and Schap, T. (2017). "Expenditures on Children by Families, 2015." Miscellaneous Publication No. 1528-2015. U.S. Department of Agriculture, Center for Nutrition Policy and Promotion. Retreived from https://www.cnpp.usda.gov/sites/default/files/crc2015_March2017_0.pdf

Occupational Employment Statistics and Wages Program. Data retrieved from Kansas Labor Information Center;

https://klic.dol.ks.gov/vosnet/analyzer/results.aspx?enc=89GrFwVduKBsnTQJdTC3xQ== March 18, 2019.

U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics, Household Debt Service Payments as a Percent of Disposal Personal Income, retrieved from FRED, Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis; <u>https://fred.stlouisfed.org/series/KSUR</u>, March 19, 2019.

U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics, Unemployment Rate in Kansas [KSUR], retrieved from FRED, Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis; <u>https://fred.stlouisfed.org/series/KSUR</u>, March 19, 2019.

Venohr, Jane C. (2015). Economic Basis of Updated Child Support Tables for Vermont. Retrieved from <u>https://dcf.vermont.gov/sites/dcf/files/OCS/Docs/UpdatedCS-Tables.pdf</u>, January 9, 2019.

Venohr, Jane C. (2017). "Differences in State Child Support Guidelines Amounts: Guidelines Models, Economic Basis, and Other Issues," *Journal of the American Academy of Matrimonial Lawyers*, vol. 29, no. 2, 2017, pp. 377-407.

Williams, Robert G. (1987). "Guidelines for Setting Levels of Child Support Orders." *Family Law Quarterly*, vol. 21, no. 3, pp. 281–324. Retrieved from JSTOR, <u>www.jstor.org/stable/25739752</u>. Appendix 1: 2019 Comparison Charts and Graphs

	One Child Family - Current and Proposed Dollar Values												
		Current				Propose	d		Pe	ercent Cha	nge		
HH	0 to 5	6 to 11	12 to 18		0 to 5	6 to 11	12 to 18		0 to 5	6 to 11	12 to 18		
Income	Years	Years	Years		Years	Years	Years		Years	Years	Years		
500	\$87	\$100	\$109		\$93	\$104	\$110		6.05%	3.20%	1.00%		
1000	\$174	\$201	\$218		\$185	\$207	\$220		6.05%	3.20%	1.00%		
1500	\$262	\$301	\$327		\$278	\$311	\$330		6.05%	3.20%	1.00%		
2000	\$328	\$377	\$410		\$359	\$402	\$428		9.53%	6.59%	4.32%		
2500	\$395	\$454	\$494		\$428	\$479	\$509		8.30%	5.38%	3.14%		
3000	\$459	\$528	\$574		\$493	\$552	\$587		7.30%	4.41%	2.19%		
3500	\$522	\$600	\$653		\$556	\$622	\$662		6.46%	3.59%	1.39%		
4000	\$583	\$671	\$729		\$617	\$690	\$734		5.74%	2.89%	0.70%		
4500	\$643	\$740	\$804		\$676	\$757	\$805		5.10%	2.28%	0.10%		
5000	\$702	\$807	\$878		\$734	\$821	\$874		4.54%	1.73%	-0.44%		
5500	\$760	\$874	\$950		\$791	\$885	\$941		4.04%	1.24%	-0.92%		
6000	\$817	\$939	\$1,021		\$846	\$947	\$1,007		3.58%	0.79%	-1.36%		
6500	\$873	\$1,004	\$1,091		\$901	\$1,008	\$1,072		3.16%	0.38%	-1.76%		
7000	\$928	\$1,068	\$1,161		\$954	\$1,068	\$1,136		2.77%	0.00%	-2.13%		
7500	\$983	\$1,131	\$1,229		\$1,007	\$1,127	\$1,199		2.41%	-0.35%	-2.47%		
8000	\$1,037	\$1,193	\$1,297		\$1,059	\$1,185	\$1,261		2.07%	-0.68%	-2.79%		
8500	\$1,091	\$1,255	\$1,364		\$1,110	\$1,242	\$1,322		1.76%	-0.98%	-3.09%		
9000	\$1,144	\$1,316	\$1,430		\$1,161	\$1,299	\$1,382		1.46%	-1.27%	-3.37%		
9500	\$1,197	\$1,376	\$1,496		\$1,211	\$1,355	\$1,441		1.18%	-1.54%	-3.64%		
10000	\$1,249	\$1,436	\$1,561		\$1,260	\$1,410	\$1,500		0.92%	-1.80%	-3.89%		
10500	\$1,300	\$1,495	\$1,625		\$1,309	\$1,465	\$1,558		0.67%	-2.04%	-4.13%		
11000	\$1,351	\$1,554	\$1,689		\$1,357	\$1,519	\$1,616		0.43%	-2.27%	-4.35%		
11500	\$1,402	\$1,613	\$1,753		\$1,405	\$1,572	\$1,673		0.20%	-2.49%	-4.57%		
12000	\$1,453	\$1,671	\$1,816		\$1,452	\$1,625	\$1,729		-0.01%	-2.71%	-4.78%		
12500	\$1,503	\$1,728	\$1,878		\$1,499	\$1,678	\$1,785		-0.22%	-2.91%	-4.97%		
13000	\$1,553	\$1,785	\$1,941		\$1,546	\$1,730	\$1,840		-0.42%	-3.10%	-5.16%		
13500	\$1,602	\$1,842	\$2,002		\$1,592	\$1,782	\$1,895		-0.61%	-3.29%	-5.34%		
14000	\$1,651	\$1,899	\$2,064		\$1,638	\$1,833	\$1,950		-0.80%	-3.47%	-5.52%		
14500	\$1,700	\$1,955	\$2,125		\$1,683	\$1,884	\$2,004		-0.97%	-3.64%	-5.69%		
15000	\$1,748	\$2,011	\$2,186		\$1,728	\$1,934	\$2,058		-1.14%	-3.80%	-5.85%		
15500	\$1,797	\$2,066	\$2,246		\$1,773	\$1,984	\$2,111		-1.31%	-3.96%	-6.01%		

Current (2015): Numerical values for the 0-5 and 6-11 age ranges are calculated by multiplying 0.80 and 0.92, respectively, by the 12-18 year old non-rounded calculated value.

Proposed (2019): Numerical values for the 0-5 and 6-11 age ranges are calculated by multiplying 0.84 and 0.94, respectively, by the 12-18 year old non-rounded calculated value.



Two Child Family - Current and Proposed Dollar Values and Percent Change in Value												
	Current				Proposed				Percent Change			
HH	0 to 5	6 to 11	12 to 18		0 to 5	6 to 11	12 to 18		0 to 5	6 to 11	12 to 18	
Income	Years	Years	Years		Years	Years	Years		Years	Years	Years	
500	\$64	\$74	\$81		\$71	\$80	\$85		10.85%	7.87%	5.58%	
1000	\$129	\$148	\$161		\$143	\$160	\$170		10.85%	7.87%	5.58%	
1500	\$193	\$222	\$242		\$214	\$240	\$255		10.85%	7.87%	5.58%	
2000	\$258	\$296	\$322		\$286	\$320	\$340		10.85%	7.87%	5.58%	
2500	\$307	\$354	\$384		\$341	\$382	\$406		10.95%	7.96%	5.67%	
3000	\$355	\$408	\$444		\$390	\$437	\$465		9.87%	6.92%	4.64%	
3500	\$401	\$461	\$502		\$437	\$489	\$520		8.97%	6.04%	3.78%	
4000	\$446	\$513	\$557		\$482	\$540	\$574		8.19%	5.28%	3.04%	
4500	\$490	\$563	\$612		\$526	\$589	\$627		7.51%	4.62%	2.39%	
5000	\$532	\$612	\$665		\$569	\$637	\$677		6.91%	4.03%	1.82%	
5500	\$574	\$660	\$717		\$610	\$683	\$727		6.36%	3.50%	1.30%	
6000	\$615	\$707	\$768		\$651	\$728	\$775		5.87%	3.02%	0.83%	
6500	\$655	\$753	\$819		\$690	\$772	\$822		5.42%	2.58%	0.40%	
7000	\$694	\$799	\$868		\$729	\$816	\$868		5.00%	2.17%	0.00%	
7500	\$733	\$843	\$917		\$767	\$859	\$913		4.61%	1.80%	-0.37%	
8000	\$772	\$888	\$965		\$805	\$900	\$958		4.25%	1.45%	-0.71%	
8500	\$810	\$931	\$1,012		\$841	\$942	\$1,002		3.91%	1.12%	-1.03%	
9000	\$847	\$974	\$1,059		\$878	\$982	\$1,045		3.60%	0.81%	-1.34%	
9500	\$884	\$1,017	\$1,105		\$913	\$1,022	\$1,087		3.30%	0.52%	-1.62%	
10000	\$921	\$1,059	\$1,151		\$949	\$1,062	\$1,129		3.01%	0.24%	-1.89%	
10500	\$957	\$1,101	\$1,196		\$983	\$1,100	\$1,171		2.74%	-0.02%	-2.15%	
11000	\$993	\$1,142	\$1,241		\$1,018	\$1,139	\$1,212		2.49%	-0.27%	-2.39%	
11500	\$1,029	\$1,183	\$1,286		\$1,052	\$1,177	\$1,252		2.24%	-0.51%	-2.62%	
12000	\$1,064	\$1,223	\$1,330		\$1,085	\$1,214	\$1,292		2.01%	-0.73%	-2.85%	
12500	\$1,099	\$1,264	\$1,373		\$1,118	\$1,252	\$1,331		1.79%	-0.95%	-3.06%	
13000	\$1,133	\$1,303	\$1,417		\$1,151	\$1,288	\$1,371		1.58%	-1.16%	-3.26%	
13500	\$1,168	\$1,343	\$1,460		\$1,184	\$1,325	\$1,409		1.37%	-1.36%	-3.46%	
14000	\$1,202	\$1,382	\$1,502		\$1,216	\$1,361	\$1,448		1.17%	-1.55%	-3.64%	
14500	\$1,236	\$1,421	\$1,545		\$1,248	\$1,396	\$1,486		0.98%	-1.73%	-3.83%	
15000	\$1,269	\$1,460	\$1,587		\$1,279	\$1,432	\$1,523		0.80%	-1.91%	-4.00%	
15500	\$1,303	\$1,498	\$1,628		\$1,311	\$1,467	\$1,560		0.62%	-2.08%	-4.17%	

Current (2015): Numerical values for the 0-5 and 6-11 age ranges are calculated by multiplying 0.80 and 0.92, respectively, by the 12-18 year old non-rounded calculated value.

Proposed (2019): Numerical values for the 0-5 and 6-11 age ranges are calculated by multiplying 0.84 and 0.94, respectively, by the 12-18 year old non-rounded calculated value.



Three Child Family - Current and Proposed Dollar Values												
	CURRENT					Proposed			Percent Change			
НН	0 to 5	6 to 11	12 to 18		0 to 5	6 to 11	12 to 18		0 to 5	6 to 11	12 to 18	
Income	Years	Years	Years		Years	Years	Years		Years	Years	Years	
500	\$56	\$64	\$70		\$60	\$67	\$71		6.92%	4.05%	1.83%	
1000	\$112	\$129	\$140		\$120	\$134	\$143		6.92%	4.05%	1.83%	
1500	\$168	\$193	\$210		\$180	\$201	\$214		6.92%	4.05%	1.83%	
2000	\$224	\$258	\$280		\$240	\$268	\$286		6.92%	4.05%	1.83%	
2500	\$277	\$318	\$346		\$300	\$336	\$357		8.39%	5.47%	3.22%	
3000	\$319	\$367	\$399		\$341	\$382	\$406		7.04%	4.16%	1.95%	
3500	\$360	\$414	\$450		\$381	\$426	\$454		5.93%	3.08%	0.88%	
4000	\$399	\$459	\$499		\$419	\$469	\$499		4.97%	2.14%	-0.03%	
4500	\$438	\$503	\$547		\$456	\$510	\$543		4.13%	1.33%	-0.83%	
5000	\$475	\$546	\$594		\$491	\$550	\$585		3.38%	0.60%	-1.54%	
5500	\$512	\$589	\$640		\$526	\$588	\$626		2.71%	-0.05%	-2.18%	
6000	\$548	\$630	\$685		\$559	\$626	\$666		2.11%	-0.64%	-2.75%	
6500	\$583	\$671	\$729		\$592	\$663	\$705		1.55%	-1.18%	-3.28%	
7000	\$618	\$711	\$772		\$624	\$699	\$743		1.04%	-1.68%	-3.77%	
7500	\$652	\$750	\$815		\$656	\$734	\$781		0.57%	-2.14%	-4.22%	
8000	\$686	\$789	\$857		\$687	\$768	\$817		0.13%	-2.57%	-4.64%	
8500	\$719	\$827	\$899		\$717	\$802	\$853		-0.29%	-2.97%	-5.04%	
9000	\$752	\$865	\$940		\$747	\$836	\$889		-0.67%	-3.35%	-5.40%	
9500	\$784	\$902	\$980		\$776	\$868	\$924		-1.04%	-3.70%	-5.75%	
10000	\$816	\$939	\$1,020		\$805	\$901	\$958		-1.38%	-4.04%	-6.08%	
10500	\$848	\$975	\$1,060		\$833	\$933	\$992		-1.71%	-4.36%	-6.39%	
11000	\$879	\$1,011	\$1,099		\$861	\$964	\$1,026		-2.02%	-4.66%	-6.69%	
11500	\$910	\$1,047	\$1,138		\$889	\$995	\$1,059		-2.32%	-4.95%	-6.97%	
12000	\$941	\$1,082	\$1,176		\$917	\$1,026	\$1,091		-2.60%	-5.22%	-7.24%	
12500	\$971	\$1,117	\$1,214		\$944	\$1,056	\$1,123		-2.87%	-5.49%	-7.50%	
13000	\$1,002	\$1,152	\$1,252		\$970	\$1,086	\$1,155		-3.13%	-5.74%	-7.74%	
13500	\$1,032	\$1,186	\$1,290		\$997	\$1,115	\$1,187		-3.38%	-5.98%	-7.98%	
14000	\$1,061	\$1,221	\$1,327		\$1,023	\$1,145	\$1,218		-3.62%	-6.21%	-8.21%	
14500	\$1,091	\$1,254	\$1,363		\$1,049	\$1,174	\$1,249		-3.85%	-6.44%	-8.43%	
15000	\$1,120	\$1,288	\$1,400		\$1,074	\$1,202	\$1,279		-4.07%	-6.65%	-8.64%	
15500	\$1,149	\$1,321	\$1,436		\$1,100	\$1,231	\$1,309		-4.29%	-6.86%	-8.84%	

Current: Numerical values for the 0-5 and 6-11 age ranges are calculated by multiplying 0.84 and 0.94, respectively, by the 12-18 year old non-rounded calculated value.

Proposed: Numerical values for the 0-5 and 6-11 age ranges are calculated by multiplying 0.84 and 0.94, respectively, by the 12-18 year old non-rounded calculated value.

